MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL. OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JUNE 23, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JUNE 23, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:09 A.M., WITH CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of the twenty-third of
June 2006, shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
V10E-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of, of
the Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, this morning our opening remarks will be shared by
Mr. Carroll of East Maui. And after his opening remarks, I would ask everyone to
please rise and join me in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Mr. Carroll.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Vice-Chair Carroll.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your words, Mr. Carroll.
Shall we all rise and repeat the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Please be seated.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremo-ceremonial resolutions. We have, we have received no requests for testimony on
ceremonial resolutions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
At this point in the Council's meeting, is there anyone that wishes to provide
testimony on our two ceremonial resolutions? If you wish to share your thoughts,
please make yourself known and we shall provide you with your opportunity to share
your comments.
Seeing no one coming forward, Members, with no objections, testimony for the
ceremonial resolutions portion of today's agenda shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-52
CONGRATULATING PA'U 0 HI'IAKA ON ITS
30TH ANNIVERSARY AND ACKNOWLEDGING
HOKULANI HOLT-PADILLA FOR HER LIFELONG
CONTRIBUTIONS TO HULA AND HAWAIIAN CULTURE
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion, Members, by Ms. Johnson, seconded by
Ms. Anderson, for the adoption of the resolution. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Could we please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
On behalf of the Council, I'm honored to introduce this resolution, really, to celebrate
all of the wonderful accomplishments of Hokulani Holt-Padilla.
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I was really fortunate to be able to attend at the Maui Tropical Plantation the
celebration of this really wonderful event, and I cannot tell you how much it meant to
me to see how much this woman is loved and honored. And all the people that paid
tribute to her, it was basically from the knowledge that they had gained from her. And
their gifts, to me, were the celebration of life and all of the performances, the chants,
the des, everything that they did was giving back what she had given them. And it
was very, very special.
This is a woman who is extraordinary in our community. She is someone not only to
be honored, but she is a treasure because it's through her that she is able to
perpetuate so much of what people have come to love, not only about Hawaii, but
specifically about Maui. She shares the knowledge; but, also, she does everything
she can to maintain the integrity of the message, the historic chants, all of the things
that have come down through the generations that, for many years, were not able to
actually be performed or really honored in the community because of the things that
had happened here in the State of Hawaii.
So, I I'm really honored to celebrate with all those who have come through her
program, and I just don't think I could think of a more special, I guess, anniversary
that commemorates everything that embodies the spirit and the traditions of Hawaiian
culture because she, she just does it all. And I know that the people that have
learned from her will give back and, hopefully, those seeds will go out and be planted
for many years to come.
,

So, on behalf of the Council, I really want to express my deep appreciation and
gratitude for everything that she has given not only to the Hawaiian people, but to
those of us who come from other places and who have learned the deep respect for
the Hawaiian culture.
So thank you, Mr. Chair. And I know that the Members will certainly join me in this
celebration. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, may we please have Ms. Hokulani Holt-Padilla join
us at the podium so we can present her with the resolution and a lei. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If she would please join us.
Ms. Johnson, if you would please introduce our honoree.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I want to really congratulate Hokulani again. But
she's going to share some of her mana'o with us. Ms. Hokulani Holt-Padilla.
MS. HOLT-PADILLA: Mahalo. Aloha mai kakou. Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MS. HOLT-PAD1LLA: [spoke in Hawaiian]
So thank you very much for this honor that you have given me and, and the halau.
But it really isn't me that deserves this honor. It is my ancestors because without
them, I do not have the knowledge and I don't have it in my DNA to do that for
everyone else. So mahalo for my ancestors this honor that you give to the halau and
myself. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mahalo for being here.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION
NO. 06-52.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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RESOLUTION
NO. 06-53
CONGRATULATING WAILUKU MAIN STREET
ASSOCIATION, INC.ITRI-ISLE MAIN STREET RESOURCE
CENTER ON ITS 20TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion, Members, by Ms. Johnson, seconded by
Ms. Anderson, for the adoption of the resolution. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Will we please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
too, am honored in this resolution to offer the Council the opportunity to comment
on all of these wonderful accomplishments. And I congratulate not only Jocelyn, but
all of the Directors, both past and present, who've contributed to this wonderful
organization.
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I first met Jocelyn through Velma Santos and also Mr. Bob Kimura; and I was totally
in awe of all of the things that they would do, all with little or no compensation--I know
that Ms. Perreira, as Executive Director, receives some compensation. But when I
look at the contributions that have been made over the years by all of the members
that have served on this board to really make our communities and our small towns
what they are today and to preserve the things that are so important of history, of the
just even the ambience and the nature of our whole small-town, small-town
environment, I just can't believe that they would do so much with really no other
motivation other than to just do the best that they can and help preserve something
of their past.
So I know that this was a mouthful in terms of the accomplishments of the
organization, but I want you to know there was so much more that could have been
placed within this resolution because it's not just what's here on the paper, but it's a
history over a long, long period of time of what not only the Executive Director has
done, but all of the members that have served in the past on boards that have been a
part of this organization and really spreading out into the various communities in
Makawao and Haiku, all the areas that really now, I think benefit and continue to
benefit from the efforts of those individuals.
So many times we look at our small towns and we look at how they're changing. I
even look at Lahaina and sometimes I don't recognize it even from ten or fifteen
years ago because the character changes over time. And if it were not for the efforts
of the people that make up the Wailuku Main Street Association and the Resource
Center, I really think we would have lost so much already.

I know we still struggle to preserve what we can--and even the Blue Hawaii building
and, you know, many of the things that were, you know, slated to be demolished like
the lao Theater. We struggle with those things to try to still preserve them.
But I want to applaud all of the people who have contributed towards saving not only
Wailuku, but our small towns, and preserving something of the past. Because
without that, I don't think Maui would be the place that it is. So I want to congratulate
all of the individuals who have given so much and, in some cases, for very little. But
I know that I appreciate it just was one individual of this Council, and I think that
future generations will also enjoy the fruits of their labor.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Mr. Molina.
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COUNC1LMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
I would like to pass on my congratulations to Ms. Perreira and also the members of
the Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center, as well as the other organizations that
come under the umbrella of Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center.
To know where we're going with our future, Mr. Chairman, we have to understand
and appreciate our past. And organizations like the Tri-Isle Main Street Resource
Center help preserve the history of our small towns, as well as the people that made
our small towns very special.
So, once again, please, I'd like to tell Jocelyn and everyone else involved with these
organizations to keep doing a fine job. Keep our small towns history alive, and keep
up the great work.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, I think it's all been said in the resolution. Ms. Johnson did a good job of it.
I just want to say that I recognize the passion that the people involved in these
organizations have towards our community. And I just want to thank them for having
that passion because that's what makes it a success.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Could we please have Ms. Perreira and the honorees in Wailuku Main Street
Association please join us at the podium.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JOCELYN PERREIRA: Good morning. These are just a, a few of the representatives
of all the small towns.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, we'll have you introduce the representatives as soon as
we get resettled.
Okay, thank you, Members.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to allow Ms. Jocelyn Perreira to introduce the members who are being
honored, and say a few words. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. PERREIRA: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. PERREIRA: I won't be able to introduce all of the members. This is just a
representative few of the hundreds that are involved in the Main Street towns in Maui
County. So I'm going to refer to a few in, ah, there are two of us only that are going
to make comments this morning. And I will refer to some standouts as we had
decided to do collectively.
My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive Director/Tri-Isle Main Street Program
Coordinator of the Wailuku Main Street Association, Inc./Tri-Isle Main Street
Resource Center,
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Today, we are humbled by your recognition, and on behalf of the program volunteers,
our residents, businesses, team of professionals, and staff, we thank you for this one
special moment in time.
Through our twenty years of service, we have experienced the peaks and valleys that
go along with the comprehensive community development. The accomplishments of
our respective Main Street programs reflect solid, positive, long-term results. Our
sharing of resources continue to make the operations and projects very
cost-effective. By leveraging the public dollar with the private sector contributions,
we have been able to put forth an impressive return on program investment.
Besides, what value can you place on the commitment, the tenacity, the loyalty, the
passion of those willing to stay the course, stay focused, stay optimistic, plan, and
lend a hand on projects that encompasses the community's vision of the future? Our
work leaves a living legacy for our children to respect, connected to the roots of our
aina, our multicultural heritage and their contributions, reflected in our buildings,
streetscapes, our traditions, and community events. We are actively preserving a
piece of County's history that has evolved and is still useful, yes, even in the
twenty-first century.
On, on a personal note, I would like to thank our Lord Jesus. He blessed our
program with a wealth of community treasures, living and deceased--many are
unsung heroes, as you see in back of me--the quest to protect the irreplaceable and
to responsibly plan for the small towns future that retains its sense of place and the
genuine spirit of aloha. We remember and are grateful to: Mayor Hannibal Tavares,
Council Chair Goro Hokama, Councilwoman Velma Santos, State Representative
Herbert Honda, Reverend Charles Oyabu, and citizens like Carol Ogawa, who are
also not here, who are not physically with us today; but, we know that they here today
with us in spirit, and we honor their memory on this auspicious occasion. Their vision
of the future of small towns helped to secure a solid foundation and provided
invaluable guidance to our local Main Street program network to persevere and
prevail resulting in many notable accomplishments.
Personally, I thank our families for sharing all of us with the community time off the
clock, twenty-four/seven.
Likewise, we are blessed with living treasures found in Susanne Hotta, Robert
Kimura, Herbert Sakakihara who wanted to be here but is unable to do so this
morning, Ed Haole also, Noah Leong, Gertrude Frantz, Bill Tavares, George Kahanu
and Bea Kahanu, who continue to share--Bea, Bea, I meant to say that we lost Bea
also, Bea Kahanu, and she's one of those that we lost--who continue to share their
wisdom and play an important role in our program to this day. All of our Main Street
towns have been fortunate to retain a wealth of volunteers with professional expertise
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and a wealth of lifetime experience. We have evolved from serving one town in 1986
to seven towns in 2006.
Today, there are many more champions working on the frontline and in the trenches
to bring and secure economic revitalization within the context of historic preservation.
We don't have time to list all of them, however, I will mention the Tri-Isle Main Street
Towns chairs and a few dynamic committee leaders who collectively represent
hundreds of volunteers participating on an important result-oriented committees:
Makawao--Phillip Swatek, Madelyn D'Enbeau, Calvin Shibuya; Paia's Debra
Schonewill, Vince McClung, Lisa Starr, and Michael Baskins; Haiku's Sam Clark,
Marian Zajac, Joan McGrath; Kula's Gertrude Ceballos Ching and David Morihara;
Wailuku's Linda Tamanaha, John Min, Glenn Kunitake, Jim Mess, Judge Artemio
Baxa, and Jan Dapitan, Our dedicated staff, notably Stacey Purdy who started with
us as a teen volunteer and after receiving her college degree, returned and has been
instrumental ever since in helping us achieve consistently clean audits year after
year.
It is difficult to describe our current chair, Tom Cannon, and to the extent our
appreciation to a Small Town leader not only the County but also in the State who
personifies integrity, architectural excellence, and a unique understanding of the
importance of small towns.
And last, but certainly not least, we acknowledge and extend a heartfelt mahalo,
mahalo to each of you Councilmembers, past and present, and County
administrations who have appropriated funding and have given moral support over
these twenty years to be sure that Maui County's small towns survive and thrive.
Thank you.
MR. TOM CANNON: Thank you, Jocelyn.
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers.
I'm Tom Cannon, Chair of the Wailuku Main Street Association/Tri-Isle Main Street
Resource Center. Many of our Board members are with me here today, and we are
all grateful for your recognition of our contributions over the years toward community
well-being.
In these twenty years, our multicultural kamaaina board, our staff, our volunteers
have all worked together with the County to stimulate our local economies by
maintaining the authentic individual characters of each of Maui's small towns using
the Main Street method.
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Maui's multicultural history is celebrated in the architecture and details of our small
towns. To longtime locals, these towns are our direct physical link with our collective
past. Maui's still authentic small towns provide local youth with a solid connection to
their family roots that encourages respect, pride, and well-being all around.
There are many benefits to keeping Maui, Maui; Molokai, Molokai; and Lanai, Lanai.
Thank you for your past support and for this present recognition.
Over the years, Main Street has assisted local affiliates in Wailuku, Makawao, Paia,
Kaunakakai, Haiku, and other small Maui County towns. Together, we have formed
a remarkable--a remarkably diverse and successful team. On our Board alone, we
have volunteer kupunas, longtime merchants, land planners, new merchants, a
judge, a social worker, an attorney or two, a reverend, an architect, and more. Our
committees runneth over with talent, all with such a special mission, a goal that we
share with you as noted in your kind resolution.
As we move into the future, we look forward to our continuing partnership with Maui
County and the community to perpetuate Maui County small towns, to keep them
real, and to thereby encourage prosperity by keeping Maui nui no ka oi.
Mahalo nui loa for our exemplary dedicated staff, our fine volunteers, and our solidly
supportive County Council and Mayor. We would not be what we are today without
your help. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Johnson.
And we thank all of the representatives of the Main Street Program present and, and
able to share with us this morning. We appreciate your presence.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-53.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with presentation of written and oral
testimony, we have, prior to the convening of today's meeting, nine individuals
submitted requests to testify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Before we call up those that have requested to present testimony on today's agenda,
the Chair would just like to share the rules of this body. When your name is called,
please come forward to the podium to your right. We have a lighting system to assist
you with the time allotted to each speaker to provide everyone with an equal
opportunity. You have three minutes to share your thoughts with us. Please state
your name, your organization if you do represent such an organization. And when
you start, you will see the green light on the . . . at the podium that will go on. At the
two minute thirty second mark, the yellow light will go on. And just like at the traffic
stops, that lets you know you have thirty seconds to conclude your remarks. And
when the red light goes on, just like at the traffic intersection, it means to stop. At
that point, for those that have signed up prior to the beginning of this meeting, you
have an opportunity at that point in time if you have additional comments, you may
return after all others have spoken, to share up to an additional three minutes.
Also, I would ask that if you have cell phones and other beepers and other
communication devices, to please extend the courtesy, the decorum of these
chambers, we ask that you turn it off. And the Chair will enforce the decorum of this
chambers.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Fred Ruge, testifying on agenda
item Committee Report 06-71; followed by Jim Smith.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. FRED RUGE (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71):
Good morning. My name is Fred Ruge. I'm a Korean War veteran, and I thank you
for letting me appear here.
I'm testifying in behalf of support for Dr. Sword in moving his doctor's office up to his
home in, in Upcountry. Dr. Sword is, is opening his home and his heart to the Maui
veterans.
And I just thought I'd mention that you people just got through a, a tremendous job of
the budget for the, for the Council. And I would just like you to think for a second
about a human budget, and a human budget is all the people who served our
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country. Now, at the present time, one/tenth of 1 percent of the people in the United
States are serving in Iraq to protect the rest of the 300 million people in, in the United
States and Maui. So a few are doing a lot.
And of these Iraq veterans, coming back, a third of the veterans already needs
psychiatric help. Now, and Dr. Sword can provide that.
Now, I'm a Korean War veteran, but time is running out on our World War II veterans,
time is running out on our Korean veterans, and pretty soon it will run out on our Viet
Nam veterans. But time is just beginning for our Iraq veterans to get a new start.
And I would hope that everyone will do everything they can to help these veterans
readjust to civilian life. .. .
And I would like to say that in Dr. Sword, in opening up his home and his heart to the
veterans, has our undying respect. And where is Dr. Sword? Dr. Sword, I would like
to salute you. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Ruge.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jim Smith, testifying on Committee Report 06-68, followed by
Fred Schwettmann.

MR. JIM SMITH (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-68):
Chairperson Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council.
This is a political place, and I'm so glad we have this.
And before you is a proposal to change the structure of our government by dividing
Department of Public Works and Environmental Management. And, to me, that will
harm our environment more than help it.
When you review the Charter minutes, you'll find that this is a responsibility given to
the Public Works, and that's their responsibility. And this Council and the Committee
of, of the Whole approved the language--and that's Committee Report 02-58, and
that was on, on May 21, 2002. And it said specifically, "Supervise the control of
environmental management and pollution, including recycling, litter control, protection
of unique beauty of our Maui County." You can't get clearer than that. You can't get
more specific, so why mess with it?
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So now, today, we have to recognize, is there a structural problem or not? There is
information in the binder that presents facts as to size. No one disputes the size.
The Police Department is a huge department, and it's run efficiently. The Public
Works Department is not run efficiently. It's not even acknowledged its duty in any
budgetary material that I've read. And I find that since the operative language was
very specific, it should have been there.
Now, recently, there were the view of the people in Wailuku that was given away by
an Administrative decision. Now, could a change in the Charter have affected that?
No, it could not. So the, from my perspective, changing the Charter is not the
answer. There are no facts that even treat the subject of efficiency.
This was started in September by the Management Office, and was proposed to the
Cost of Government Commission. And they . . . they met recently, and they didn't
even review a copy of your Charter amendment.
So from my perspective, we stand to lose so much if you go forward with a proposal
that has nothing in the way of a connection between fact and necessity, fact and
judgment. Then the performance measure turns to you, and what do I apply to you.
And I wouldn't want that to happen.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Smith.
Members, questions for Mr. Smith on his testimony to you this morning? Having
none, Mr. Smith, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Fred Schwettmann, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-68;
followed by Dr. Richard Moses Sword.

MR. FRED SCHWETTMANN, COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION (testifying on
Committee Report No. 06-68):
Good morning. My name is Fred Schwettmann, and I'm representing the Cost of
Government Commission.
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We were asked to look into this issue of, of splitting the Department of Public Works
and Environmental [sic]. Unfortunately, we had not a great deal of time to, to
deliberate on this issue, but we did form a subcommittee and you have a summary
report in front of you that we put together that describes what we did.
We did, primarily, we focused on interviews. We talked to about a dozen people in
the Department--the department manager, previous department managers, division
managers, and environmental people in the government, and also the Managing
Director. And we discovered there were a number of issues which we tried to
encapsulate in the document that I've handed to you. In the interest of time, I think I'll
just skip to the recommendation and how we think that, that will help solve some of
these problems, but not all of them.
We support the proposal to . . . to split the Department, and we believe that there are
two good reasons for that. One is that we think there will be greater efficiencies that
will come out of a split department and that the incremental cost of adding a few
more people will certainly be justified.
At the same time, we also felt strongly that having a department in the, in the County
government that was focused on environmental issues was extremely important, and
that was a very forward-looking view in, in terms of looking at this split; and, and that,
as we all know, the, the environment is, is absolutely critical to the economic health of
the island and we think that it deserves a lot more attention. And so that was really a,
a very key second point.
Without that second point, we think there might have been other ways to resolve
some of the issues that are associated with the Department. I think in terms of
number of people, it's not that big; but, there are issues that perhaps could have
been resolved by incremental hiring or some other slight reorganizations which didn't
require a Charter amendment, but we didn't have time to go into.
So that's our recommendation. We do have some concerns. We want to make sure
that the, that the cost in the new department, if it, if it does pass, that those costs are
well controlled.
We found a great deal of very, of, of firefighting activities in all of the people we talked
to, and so there was very little time to deal with the more proactive issues.
Job descriptions at many levels were not real clear, and that we think there's more
training needed for new managers and that the skills that are required for some of
these positions probably need to be better articulated.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 17

Also, we plan in a year, if this split is approved, to revisit this question; see if the
change really made a difference.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any questions for our testifier on his comments this morning? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Schwettmann, thank you very much for your comments this morning. I note
some of the concerns that you've stated, so I want to ask you to provide us additional
information.
Did you folks have any opportunity to review--and I think Mr. Smith brought it up
earlier--any type of minutes having to do with the original request to add on to the
existing Department of Env', of, of Public Works, the, the function of Environmental
Management? Did you have any opportunity, or the body have any opportunity to
review the minutes of the discussion that led to the adding of the name to this
particular department?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: No, we did not.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Did you.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Oh, we did, we did talk to Rob Parsons, and we got a lot of inputs
from him, and we also talked to some outside environmental groups to get their
views. What we were trying to do, really, is to, is to present a somewhat different
perspective so that the Council would have the opportunity to see the different,
different aspects that might be associated with the decision.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
Are you aware of any type of audit, performance or otherwise, of the Department that
would help you lead your, your committee to lead to their conclusion? Any type of
auditory information or any type of performance analysis information to help you with
the decision that you folks have provided to this body?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yeah, I think that, that was the most challenging part of the task
was that in the short period of time, it was very difficult to come up with quantitative
metrics. And many of the people we talked to did not have quantitative metrics, and
so for us to do that would have entailed a, a much deeper study, which, which I think
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someone should do because I think the, there are a lot of processes and a lot of
sys--systemic issues associated with how the Department functions, that need to be
rethought.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And my final question, Mr. Chair, is in light of your comments
just now, would it, would you--and I know you can't, in this case, speak for the, the
Commission themselves—but, in your opinion, would you think it would be a viable
option to have that more detailed analysis of this proposal before we actually
recommend a split? And once we do that, then make a, an in-depth comprehensive
analysis and then make a recommendation on whether or not to do a permanent split
of a department through a Charter amendment?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yeah. That's, that's a, that's an interesting question.
There's no doubt that this issue could, could stand a lot more scrutiny. But I'm not
sure that in the analysis that we did in the short time we had, that, that we really
would have, we would, we've seen ways to approach the problem in a more in-depth
way as far as the Commission is concerned. I think we've, we've looked at it the way
we think we should look at it. And I think the other issues that are associated with,
can this, can the Department, for example, run better if some of the systemic issues
and some of the processes were improved, I think that that's a separate question that
I'm not sure we had the, the time or the Charter to really deal with it. But I think it
certainly should be done, and I think it's up to the Council to decide whether they feel
that that's an appropriate thing to do before a decision is made.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I appreciate your remarks.
And, Mr. Chair, just one follow-up based on that final remark.
Can you, are you able to cite perhaps one example--and be brief and general. I'd be
satisfied with that, unless another Member feels more information is needed. But,
based on your final comment, do you, or can you cite a specific example of what you
folks would consider a systemic problem in your analysis to base your conclusion on?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yeah. I think the middle management is dealing with a large
number of issues that are not associated with delivering services to the customer, as
they perceive it. And, and those items that they're dealing with are, are in their job
descriptions; and, yet, they're not, they're not the kind of things that they feel that they
ought to be doing or that they have the time to do. So there were many specific
instances of, of detail things like, like perhaps going into the next level of detail of that
comment that we asked about.
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But I think again it certainly, you know, this was like a, a five-week study. So I think

we didn't really get a chance to really look at some of the issues in the depth that we
would have like to.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Your comments are appreciated, sir. Thank you for your work.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Thank you. And, and your, excuse me, your questions are well, are
well thought out and appropriate. We asked those same questions and, and,
unfortunately, we didn't have, we didn't have any good answers at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Schwettmann.
Chair, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Thank you very much for making an attempt. I know
sometimes it's difficult for us, too. We have the same challenges.
One of the things that you raise in both your testimony and I guess in, in your written
comments, is the addition of employees. As you know, we have difficulty filling some
of the positions that already exist, and particularly if those positions are at certain
thresholds of expertise.
So did you look at the problems that might be posed if those positions could not be
promptly or, I guess, filled with people that had the qualifications that are required of
those positions?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: No, we didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: But I--that certainly came up in everybody, almost everyone's
conversation is that there's a tremendous difficulty in filling jobs; and that certainly
would be a, a consideration in splitting the department. The, there were some people
we talked to that had opening for two years that they still hadn't filled even after
extensive searches.
So we are looking at, at, at that process at our next meeting to see if there's
something we can contribute to maybe helping to resolve it.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Question.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Good morning. In, in, in your comments, you know, because of the lack of time, that
you could have gotten more information from the Department. And, and you also
mentioned about maybe having an outside evalu--outside company do the evaluation
in regards to the splitting of this Department.
The Planning Department had a audit done recently. In the findings of that, you
know, we found out a lot of deficiencies in the department. Could something like that
be of help for the Public Works Department prior to talking about any separation of
the Department making it two departments?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Well, the only information I have about the study that was done on
the Planning Department is what I read in the paper. And, and, certainly, you know,
that's a fair--that was a fairly comprehensive study of, of the issues. And,
unfortunately, what I did not see in the paper was how those issues are going to be
resolved.
And I think, you know, my, I should probably say that my experience, my background
is mostly in, in industry, having run an electronics company. And, and, certainly,
having an under--good understanding of, of how these things work and, well, the
concepts of quality management and leadership and all of those things, I think a lot of
that stuff, a lot of those things in the industry are, are not as well developed in
government as, as perhaps they can be.
And, so, yes, in answer to your question, yes, I think a study of the Department would
be helpful. But, on the other hand, you know, just to point out the problems, I mean,
we, we could easily do that ourselves. I mean, and the people in the Department can
do that themselves and probably, and do it at a lot less cost. The question, then, is,
is to find the leadership, and have the leadership to really start to deal with those
problems in a very systematic way. And, and that I I think is really up to the
management team.
,
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
One last question. You mentioned about performance. In, in your findings, was
there performance measurements done on, on, I guess the managers, people that
run the Department? And, and if there were deficiencies, if the Department had any
action plans to correct the deficiencies so that, you know, we have a more efficient
department?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: We, we didn't have the time to go into--first off, when we
interviewed people, we said, "We're only going to take a half hour of your time
because we know you're already overburdened." So it was a half hour plus some
additional conservations.
So we did ask about performance metrics. And, and I would say that there are
performance metrics, but I'm not sure how, how passionately they're adhered to and,
and whether there's enough time to be proactive in, in, in coming up with the right
processes to really achieve those metrics as opposed to the daily challenge of putting
a patch on the balloon, as opposed to, you know, recreating it.
So I think that, again, I, I, I do, I do want to emphasize, you know, that the people we
talked to, we thought were good people. There's no question about that. But, and
that's normally the case that at least I've experienced, is when you find an
organization that's usually got a lot of good people in it, but there's structural
problems that create, that are created that really make it difficult for them to get their
job done and be successful.
So I think the, the performance metrics is, is one piece of that process. You know,
how do you come up with good performance metrics, and how do you make sure you
have enough time and the right process to really achieve those metrics, as opposed
to the, the, you know, the one, one manager we talked to said he spends an hour on
the telephone everyday fielding complaints because his clerk doesn't have enough
time to do it. And, and that, to me, is not an appropriate use of a, of a manager's
time; and, and that's an hour taken away from being able to do something proactive.
So it's not the person; it's, it's the, it's the processes and things.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Schwettmann, thank you so much for volunteering your time and, and expertise
to the Cost of Government Commission.
The summary report that you've given us today is a one-page summary. I'm
wondering if you are going to be producing a more in-depth report.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: We will if we're asked to, yes. If you would like us to, we would do
that. We could summarize in more detail more of the comments that we had and
more of the discussion we had at the committee--at the Commission meeting when
we decided to support the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think that would be helpful if, if, you know, time is
available to do that. Also, when was your last meeting on this?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Last week.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Last week. So.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: And we, and we--excuse me. We just started this the previous
meeting, so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, you did. I thought you said you met five weeks on
this?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Right, right, right before the last meeting. We've had, we've had
two meetings; one meeting where we set up the subcommittee, and the meeting
where we just read--had the report. So it was four weeks, plus the week we're in
now, it's five weeks.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see. And, and do they take minutes at your meetings?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yeah, they have a--it's taped.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Taped. Because I think it would be helpful in lieu of
trying to get a report together between now and the next Council meeting, it would be
helpful for Members to be able to read minutes of, of your discussions, and get a
clear idea of--you know, these bullet points are helpful, but this is a big decision, so I
was hoping that maybe we would have more to go on.
So

I'll look into seeing if we can get a copy of the tapes transcribed.
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MR. SCHWETTMANN: Okay. If there's anything I can do to help, let me know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thanks.
Then you listed as one of, you know, all these various people from the Department
that you interviewed, but then you also list NGOs. So what non-govern,
non-government organizations did you speak to?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Well, it was primarily the phone conversation with the head of the
Sierra Club, and that was done by a gentleman and the other member of the
committee, subcommittee, and he summarized his conversation and the notes; and,
and basically their thoughts were having a centralized location for environmental
studies so that, that, for example, an outside person could come to a head of a
department and say, "Okay, here's some issues we believe are important," then the
right person to talk to with the structure and with the people to deal with the problem.
I think Rob Parsons is doing an outstanding job, but he doesn't have anyone really to
work for in, in effect. So it's, it's a challenge, I think, to get a lot done.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But you folks did not speak to anybody from the
Contractors Association-MR. SCHWETTMANN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --or anybody in the building industry?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because that's really who Public Works spends a lot of
time serving.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, sir.
Just as a follow-up to the question that was asked earlier with regards to who you
spoke with. Did you receive documents from any of the government or
non-government entities that spoke with you or any of the other Members?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: No, we didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion?
Excuse me--further questions for our testifier,
Mr. Schwettmann? Mr. Kane
.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, first, I'd like to thank you for
allowing us to ask these questions of one of the Commissioners. It's really an
important topic, so I, I thank you for your, your latitude.
One, one final question, Mr. Schwettmann--and appreciate your time given to us.
Would you agree, in your opinion with your background and why we felt you were a
very good person to be on this board in the first place, given your background, that it
would be in a, a responsibility of a management or a component of management to
identify the responsibilities that employees would have to provide a service and then
make sure that they get the adequate resources to perform those services? In other
words, the question comes back to you've, you've, you've made some defining
statements regarding structure and management, and there seems to be that
question that's in front of us: "Is it a management issue, or is a structural issue?"
And you've concluded in your remarks that you feel, as one of the commissioners,
that there may be structural issues and, therefore, the conclusion that you folks have
drawn and provided as a recommendation to us. Has there been any look as far as
whether or not from a management perspective there has been an identification of
the role to perform the duties for services, and have you seen whether or not they've
requested for and received adequate resources to perform those services?
MR. SCHWETTMANN: The sense we get is that they have not received the resources they
need to get the, to get those, those jobs done. But, by the same token, I would say
perhaps those definitions are not as clear as they should be also.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
MR. SCHWETTMANN: So I think if you, if you--let me just speak from a personal
perspective now as opposed to a Commission member. What, what this, what this
short interview session reminded me of was that is, I've had a lot of experience with
startup companies and also big companies; and startup companies, you know, have
policies and procedures that work beautifully when you're small, and they have
management structures that work beautiful when you're small. And then as the
company gets bigger, all of a sudden, those, you try to do those same processes and
same things with the same structures and it doesn't work anymore as well. And so
what you need to do is to change in a, in a, in a fairly substantial way how you do
things.
And I think that sometimes, you know, organizations like government start out small,
and then all of a sudden grow really big really fast and maybe, maybe have the same
kind of problems, and that is that, you know, the, the structures, the systems, the
processes aren't quite working as well as you would like them to. They work, but
they just aren't working as well as most people would like.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, sir.
Chair, thank you again for your--the latitude of the questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for our testifier, Members? Having none,
thank you very much for your time and your comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Dr. Richard Moses Sword, testifying on agenda item,
Committee Report No. 06-71; followed by Charles Tatsuo Takahashi.

DR. RICHARD MOSES SWORD (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71):
Good morning. I'm Dr. Richard Sword, and it's a real privilege and a pleasure to
appear before you this morning. I very much appreciate the compassion and
understanding and support I've received from the County and from the Commission
to help with a project to assist our disabled veterans and traumatized children.
My goal of having this service available in a rural and agricultural zone is something
that's different for Maui County, and I really appreciate your openness and support of
considering that.
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It does have a lot of roots. As far back as in the, the Grecian culture, one of the
prescriptions for depression was to ride horses in open fields, and to go to spas in the
country to recuperate and to regenerate your inner resources. And that tradition has
also been in the Eastern cultures through the zen monasteries and retreat centers
that were offered spiritually in the Eastern tradition.
And now, we're kind of doing that in the paniolo tradition of using, utilizing the, the
home and ohana atmosphere in combination with the art and science of psychology
to provide assistance mostly for these honored veterans that you see in front of you
in the galley here. And it's been such an honor and privilege to serve these
esteemed men and women who protect our freedom.
And as Fred Ruge said, there will be more coming home that will need assistance,
and for us to provide that for them and to assist the VA and the government. And this
is truly the private and public sector working together for the good of those who have
served.
So I very much appreciate your consideration and support. And I'll be open for any
questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments, Dr. Sword.
Members, questions for the doctor this morning? Having none, Doctor, thank you
very much for your presence.
DR. SWORD: Thank you very much.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Charles Tatsuo Takahashi, testifying on agenda item
Committee Report No. 06-71; followed by John M. Andersen.

MR. CHARLES TAKAHASHI (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71):
My name is Charles Takahashi. I'm the President of Y Company, the 442nd Vets,
and I represent the 442nd Vets, and we're supporting Dr. Sword. We also have the,
the Vietnam and the Korean War veterans also supporting Dr. Sword.
I'd like to thank the seven members who were here about two weeks ago who
supported Dr. Sword. Charmaine is one of 'em; Joe; Mike; Damn; Jo Anne; Michelle;
and Bob. Thank you very much for your support. Four-four-two vets support. Thank
you very much. Okay.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 27

My father had PTSD. When he came back from the war, every single night he yelled
and screamed, moaned and groaned. That's PTSD.
Now, what we want to do is we want to have Dr. Sword's office moved from where it
is right now, which is next to Dan Waki's W&F Laundromat, to Makawao—which is a
more relaxing place where these people are more willing to open up, yeah. That's
the reason why we want to do this.
Councilmembers, we are very lucky to have Dr. Sword. Maui County is the number
one County in the United States as far as getting benefits for the veterans, and it's
only because of Dr. Sword.
San Bernardino County is the number one County in the United States. They have
millions and millions of people and, and almost maybe a million veterans. Yet, Maui
County has more veterans getting compensation due to Dr. Sword. So we're very
lucky to have him.
The picture that you have in front of you, this was taken at the last reunion:
E Company, I Company, L Company. We're going to have another one this year. It's
going to be in September--E Company, I Company, L Company. And we're also
going to have the 100th Battalion and the MIS join us.
Dr. Sword has such a good heart and so much aloha for the 442nd Vets, he's flying
up and he'll bring a staff, and he's going to help them with their compensation this
year.
I've called some of the I Company guys, and they can't wait for him to come there
because the people that they go to over there, they're just not as good as Dr. Sword.
Also, the President of the 442, his name is Stanley lzumigawa, he's supposed to be
here today. He's in Honolulu. They have a big meeting over there, I Company; and
he's talking to them right now. And he said that Dr. Sword has offered to go over to
Honolulu to help out the .100th Battalion in helping them with their VA compensation.
That's the kind of guy he is, all right.
At my, at my father's funeral service, which was March 8, I just learned yesterday,
now Dr. Sword has been doing so much for the 442nd vets, I just learned yesterday
that we have a new member, a new associate member--and the guy who offered this
to Dr. Sword, and of course Dr. Sword paid his due, he said, "Boy, I can't believe I'm
doing this. You not even Japanese. Dr. Sword, you don't look Japanese to me. You
don't look Japanese to me." And, yet, he's the newest associate member of the
442nd vets.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 28

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takahashi.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have more that you would like to share with
MR. TAKAHASHI: One last thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then please share that.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Okay. This reunion, you see the picture over here. My father passed
away, and I think you recognize my father. The person next to him was also one of
the eight, you know, the one of ten greatest battles in the U.S. history, only eight was
left standing--the other guy also was one of the eight. He was so devastated by my
father's passing that he, he also had a massive heart attack on May 14, and he
passed away.
Now, you see the jacket, the blue jacket that he has. I buried my father with that blue
jacket, okay. This guy sitting next to him, he was the one that made that. So there'll
be no more of that. Guess who my father and he, and this guy asked, "Okay. I'm
going to make one for your father and make one for you. Who else do you want me
to make one for?" And that guy is wearing that jacket--and that's how much we think
about Dr. Sword.
So, please, I'm crossing my fingers, seven of you Members supported him; and I'm
crossing my fingers that Danny and, you know, Riki, I hope you folks will also support
Dr. Sword.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Takahashi.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: John M. Andersen, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-69;
followed by Agapito Sarmiento.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 29

MR. JOHN M. ANDERSEN, REALTORS ASSOCIATION OF MAUI (testifying on
Committee Report No. 06-691
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the Council.
My name is John Andersen, and I'm representing the Realtors Association of Maui.
I'm speaking in support of item 06-69, resolution proposing amendments to the
Revised Charter of the County of Maui pertaining to the establishment of an
affordable housing fund. Let me begin with thanking you for making 2006 a year of
action on affordable housing. We view the proposed fund as the third significant part
of the solution.
The first started in January under the leadership of Chair Danny Mateo of the
Housing and Human Services Committee. When they began crafting a workforce
housing policy, the concept of affordability in perpetuity was in the first draft. Chair
Mateo welcomed input from a broad sec, cross-section of interested parties; and
subsequent drafts of the proposal incorporated much of that input.
Unfortunately, on the advice of Corporation Counsel, the resale deed restrictions in
perpetuity had to be changed to twenty-five years. The proposal is now being
reviewed by the County's three Planning Commissions, and will be back to the
Committee with their recommendations for action by August.
The second--since the affordable, affordability in perpetuity was the goal of many
individuals and groups, including the Realtors Association of Maui, a group of
concerned citizens met in late February to take action on creating a community land
trust that can deliver affordability in perpetuity. Their actions have led to the creation
of Na HALE '0 Maui, a community land trust for Maui. The organization now has a
Board of Directors in place and is finalizing its sponsorship agreement with Lokahi
Pacific in order to begin operations next month.
Na HALE '0 Maui has proposed an amendment to the workforce housing policy to
include a provision for a qualified housing provider, like a community land trust, to
work with the County to administer this policy.
The Maui Planning Commission has approved this provision and will--and it will be
included in their recommendations to the Council.
We thank the Council and the groups and individuals who have pledged funding for
the organizational budget to get this community-controlled nonprofit corporation up
and running.
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The third, as always, continued funding is necessary for a project's success. And this
is the third piece of the solution. The Housing Committee has taken action, has
taken action. A group of concerned citizens has taken action. And now, if you
approve this resolution, the community as a whole can take action by voting and be
part of the solution.
Please let the voters decide, as they did with Bill 50 in 2002 for open space, scenic
views, and cultural preservation, if they want a portion of their property tax payments
to be allocated for building affordable housing for the workforce of the County. An
affirmative vote by the community in November will be the exclamation point on what
we can proudly call a year of action on providing a solution for affordable housing in
Maui.
We thank Councilmember Mike Molina for bringing forward the right solution at the
right time for consideration by the Council.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Andersen, for your comments.
Members, any questions for Mr. Andersen this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No relation.
MR. ANDERSEN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, John, for being here.
Are you involved in Hale 0 Maui?
MR. ANDERSEN: Yes, I am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: As a board member?
MR. ANDERSEN: No, I'm not a board member. I'm working with them in the organizational
aspect of it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. I noticed your name.
So is the Realtors Association going to be donating money to Hale 0 Maui?
MR. ANDERSEN: Yes. The Board of Directors voted to be a founding member with a
contribution of $15,000.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Andersen, Members? Having none,
Mr. Andersen, thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Agapito Sarmiento, testifying on agenda item Committee
Report No. 06-71; followed by Giovanni Rosati.

MR. AGAPITO SARMIENTO (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71):
Good morning. I'm Agapito Sarmiento. I'm--we're all here in behalf, on behalf of the
veterans, supporting of Dr. Sword. As you all know by now that we love him a lot,
and he loves us likewise.
Today, we'd like to--probably our last time--we'd like to show you, as well as tell you
our deepest gratitude for this board, these members, and our deepest appreciation;
and for your diligence and for your compassion, that we know that you have removed
some of the hindrance; and that our service shall be soon be fulfilled, our dreams and
hopes soon shall be fulfilled; and our beautiful environment we so diligently seek.
I mentioned before that we wish we could come home and tell you we came home
with victory. But I am here now to tell you in behalf of the vets, we have victory. You
have given us that hope, that one small chance, that maybe little of that youth will,
shall return back to us where we can have some fun once more again and have a
quality of life.
I would like to also thank the staff members of Dr. Sword who so work so hard and
diligent and so patient. And to all the vets who have given their kokua time to build
that beautiful building now attached to the main house where it's so suitable fitted for
all of us, the tile, the carpenters, the electricians, the plumbers, and so on.
I have now here something special to read to all of you, and I'd like to ask each and
every one of you through the grace of the anointed one of thy holy spirit, that has
pulled upon my heart and my mind to read this to all of you because you are, we are
in your hands; that you dictate our livelihood. I'm going to read it in Hawaiian and
give you the interpretation of the King James version. The Hawaiian Bible is called
"Ka Paipala Hemolele". You're going to find this in Helelu, Psalms, Book of Psalms.
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O lehova kuu ikaika a me kuu palekaua;
la ia I hilinai nui ai kuu naau, a ua kokuaia mai au;
Nolaila I hauoli nui ai kuu naau,
A ma kuu mele e hoolea aku ai au ia ia.
The Lord is my strength, my shield; my heart trusted in him, and I help.
(I believe he had touched all of you to help us.)
Therefore, my heart greatly rejoiceth; with my song will I praise him.
0 lehova ko lakou ikaika;
Oia hoi ka ikaika e ola'i kona mea I poniia.
The Lord is their strength (your strength), and he is the saving strength of his
anointed.
E hoola I kou poe kanaka, a e hoomaikai I kou hooilina;
E hanal la lakou, a e kaikai ia lakou a mau loa.
Save thy people (you will save us, Councilmembers), and bless thine
inheritance (that is whatever we have left, he shall bless because of you):
feed them also, and lift them up forever, he shall edify and hold us up.
Hookahi no mea a'u I not aku al la lehova, oia ka'u e imi aku al;
E noho au moloko o ka hale o lehova 1 na la a pau o ko'u ola ana,
E nana aku I ka nani o lehova, a e ninaninau iloko o kona luakini.
One thing have I desired, we have desired of the Lord, that will we all seek
after; that we may dwell in the house of the Lord all the days of our life, to
behold the beauty of the Lord, and to inquire in his temple.
At this time, I would like to ask if you can, veterans from all wars, please rise. Stand
if you can—please stand in the front of this body that I believe that will come to pass
that it shall be fulfilled while we so seek and desire peace, dignity, integrity, to laugh
one, one more time without fear. As I say the word, my veteran friends and band of
brothers, when I say the word of "attention", bring sharply as best as you can the
tribute of salute to this board and slowly bring your salute down to your side.
Attention!
Thank you. You may be seated.
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Now, in final close to these board members, soon all of us here you will not see no
more. We will fade into the shadows of the dawning, but we shall never forget you.
Not the day, not the hour, but you, these members, to giving us back our hope.
Malama pond. Aloha ke Akua lesu Kristo. God bless you all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sarmiento.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Giovanni Rosati, testifying on agenda item Committee Report
No. 06-69; followed by Tom Blackburn-Rodriquez.
MR. GIOVANNI ROSATI, MAUI NUI HOUSING TASK FORCE (testifying on Committee
Report No. 06-69):
Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members of the County Council.
I'm here on behalf of the Maui Nui Task Force. My name is Giovanni Rosati, and I
just want to speak briefly in support of the Council moving forward to place on the
ballot an opportunity for the voters of this County to dedicate a portion of tax funds for
affordable housing.
About two and a half years ago, the Task Force formalized our priorities. I want to
read to you one of our priorities. It was: "Fully explore all potential County, State,
and Federal resources to fund housing development and stimulate Maui's economy."
I can't think of a better way than to allow the voters to express their willingness to
invest in something so important in our community.
As we know, Maui's per capita income is here; and, yet, the average home is here.
There's a huge gap. And this is one of the ways that we're strongly in support of
letting the people choose to support affordable housing.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Rosati.
Any questions for our testifier this morning, Members? Seeing none, thank you very
much for your testimony.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-69).
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MR. TOM BLACKBURN-RODRIQUEZ, NA HALE '0 MAUI (testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-69):
Aloha, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, and I am testifying at the request of the Board
of Directors of Na HALE '0 Maui, a community land trust, in support of the proposal
to place on the ballot a Charter proposal to set aside 2 percent of real property tax
revenues annually to be used for an affordable housing fund.
We believe the issue of affordable housing for Maui's working families is not going to
go away soon. While we hear that there is much in the way of planned housing in or
near the pipeline, we are also aware of how the best laid plans, despite our most
sincere efforts, can go astray.
This Council continues to build a significant record in attempting to address this issue
and that record should be noted and congratulated.
Now is the time to ensure that the funding needed each year to carry out that record
of achievement is maintained and protected.
Rental assistance programs, first-time home buyer fund, workforce housing
legislation, your support for a community land trust, all are effective tools to address
affordable housing needs, but we must continue to build our resources to maximize
our efforts.
It is estimated that a 2 percent real property tax revenue will generate approximately
$3,2 million annually--this out of hundreds of millions of dollars that are appropriated
each year in the County budget.
One concern that has been raised regarding this proposal is that it can "tie the
hands" of future Councils.
Yet, today, Maui has untold numbers of hardworking families whose hands are tied
now, who have been struggling for years to find a way to buy a home and to allow
their families to find affordable housing and be able to stay here and raise their
families.
Respectfully, we request the Council take positive action today and pass the Charter
proposal before it and send it forward for second reading.
Mahalo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez.
Any questions for the testifier, Members? Having none, thank you very much for your
testimony.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals who
submitted requests to testify before the convening of the meeting. Shall we proceed
with the individuals who submitted requests following the convening of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, please inform the Chair how many requests we have to
complete testimony.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are five.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I believe we need a break. Therefore, Council shall be in
recess till ten five-zero, 10:50 am. The Council is in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:38 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:57 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting twenty-third June
2006 shall return to order.
Members, we are currently--we'll be finishing up the public testimony portion on the
remainder of the agenda. We have five requests for testimony, and these requests
have come after the start of this morning's meeting. Therefore, those of you that will
be sharing comments, the original rules still abide. However, you do not have an
opportunity to return and speak for additional time up to three minutes. That is only
granted to those that sign up prior to the start of the meeting and as duly noted on
our agenda.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Greg Kaufman, testifying on agenda item County
Communication 06-176; followed by Jocelyn A. Perreira.
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MR. GREG KAUFMAN, PRESIDENT OF PACIFIC WHALE FOUNDATION (testifying on
County Communication No. 06-176):
Good morning, Honorable Chair, Members.
My name is Greg Kaufman. I'm President of Pacific Whale Foundation. I apologize
for my late sign-up. We didn't leave Lihikai School last night until eleven-fifteen, and I
didn't get home till twelve-thirty last night, speaking on the Superferry.
It was an outpouring of public emotion that all of you should have witnessed. The
room was filled. The people of Maui clearly have great concerns about the Hawaii
Superferry, and I applaud you for taking the time and the courage to put this
resolution before you, It is well overdue.
Let me tell you, when I testified before on the previous resolution, I told you one
simple fact. The Hawaii Superferry will be the single most life-changing element to
come to our island in decades. It is going to change the very fabric of our
community. It is going to tax this County. It is going to burden it to take care of the
parking, to take care of the traffic, to take care of the socio-economic ills that will
come with this operation. It is mind-boggling.
We found out last night that they are less than one year away from operation and
they have not even completed 70 percent of their operation plan. We, as a
community, have no idea what these guys are up to; what they plan. They cannot
come before this body today and explain to you how they plan to operate, how they
plan to effect, and how they plan to mitigate any effects of their operation on the
County of Maui. That is shocking.
They have $40 million of our public money; they have $140 million of our Federal
money, and they have no operational plan. This is shocking,
I will tell you the other thing we found out that you'll find comfort in, is this notion of
the $18,000 a day fine has nothing to do with if we hold up the Superferry. The
$18,000 a day fine is incumbent upon the guy who's building the barges. If he
doesn't deliver the barges, he pays the $18,000 fine--not the State of Hawaii, not the
Maui County taxpayers.
So when you keep in mind today passing a resolution to stop this operation, to back
up and, and give us time to consider, there are no fines.
The other thing I will tell you is 1 spent the past few days at the Young Brother
hearings. The Hawaii Superferry is the straw that broke the camel's back. It is a
domino that's going to knock over small businesses/farmers on Maui. It is going to
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create a escalation in shipping cost. We will no longer be able to get LCL here. We
will no longer be able to go down to the cargo bay and pick up our own products. We
will have to rely upon now a freight forwarder, which is a nice way of calling them
"middlemen." We will now pay for freight that will be astronomical. They—Young
Brothers cannot tell us what the cost will be because it's not under their control. We
may pay two, three, five times as much. That means the cost of milk, the cost of
bread, the cost of anything that we consume, use, or need on this island is going to
go out the roof. And why? Because the State has told Young Brothers to give up
23 percent of their space to accommodate the Superferry that has no operational
plan.
Please pass the resolution today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Kaufman.
Members, questions for Mr. Kaufman on his comments to you this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Kaufman, for being here; and thank you for going to that hearing last
night, staying so late, and bringing back the information to us.
I found it interesting the $18,000 a day penalty fee has been reported as being, you
know, out of the taxpayers' pocket. But you're, you're telling us now that, that fee will
be paid by the developer of the barge if they don't get it done correctly?
MR. KAUFMAN: Yes, and he gave me his card last night.
It was, it was, specifically, the first question that came from the public was, "What
about this $18,000 fee?" And immediately, Mr. Clay Hutchinson, the Project
Manager from Healy Tibbitts Builder out of Aiea said, "I want to clarify this issue. I
am the builder of the barge. This is a standing—standard building contract. If I fail to
deliver the barges," which by the way are building, being built in China, not the United
States, "If I fail to, to deliver these barges, I pay $18,000 a day. This is my fee, not
the taxpayers' fee." He made that clear.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's interesting because I spoke with Senator
Gary Hooser yesterday and he told me that the $18,000 fee, penalty fee has to be
approved by the State Legislature. In other words, they have to fund the payment.
Was there any mention of that?
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MR. KAUFMAN: No, there isn't. And I think what you're alluding to is the moving target of
the Hawaii Superferry. It's all the unknowns that they dance in the dark about. And
this is the issues brought up last night is that this is like shadowboxing. Every time
we try to get the facts, there, there's always a new answer or a new excuse.
So last night, you're, you're right. It was shocking that this gentleman stood up front
and forward and said, "No, I'm paying the $18,000 a day." Yet there has to be, just
logically it has to tell you, there has to be some penalty if the State doesn't deliver on
their promises to the Superferry. But they were unwilling to admit. Barry Fukunaga
was there. He did not open his mouth. He invited this gentleman forward to explain
the penalty.
So based on that, I would say either someone's not telling the truth, or there's
another hidden fine there that they're not really willing to tell. And I think we'll see
that once we see the operational plan and once we see the agreement.
What was made clear last night, as well, Mr. Chair, is that none of these agreements
ever come public. It's all in secret. Why aren't these public? . . . these document
public. The agreement between the State, the agreement between DOT, none of
them have ever been made public. And I think this body should demand them-demand to see them.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that, Mr. Kaufman. We are an open
government state.
And I would, you know, just like to put the record that Governor Lingle ran on, on the
principle of home rule--and she certainly has forgotten that principle when it comes to
the Superferry.
So I'm very appreciative that our Chair has bringing--has brought this resolution
forward to further state the Council's feelings about this to those people in the State
who have forgotten about home rule.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Kaufman, Members? Having none, thank you very much
for your presence.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jocelyn A. Perreira, testifying on Committee Report
Nos. 06-69 and 06-71.
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MS. JOCELYN A. PERREIRA, MAKAWAO MAIN STREET ASSOCIATION AND TRI-ISLE
MAIN STREET RESOURCE CENTER (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-69,
Committee Report No. 06-71, and County Communication No. 06-176):
Good morning, Council Chair, Councilmembers.
I would like to speak on three items, the last will be the Superferry item.
First of all, I, I am the Executive Director/Tri-Isle Main Street Program Coordinator;
and I am here to enthusiastically support Dr. Rick Sword's project. Not only is
Makawao Main Street unanimously in support of it, they ... they sent a project down
to Tri-Isle Resource Center to take a look at all the, the requirements and, and the
rules and regs that they were going to try to make him. And someday, ask him
about it because I mean it's quite hysterical. He had us in stitches when we, when
we realized what they were going to have to comply with. Fortunately, good sense
prevailed and they were brought down to something that was reasonable and
sensible. This is a unique project that is environmentally friendly and that is helping
so many of our residents and, and especially our veterans, and will continue to help
so many.
The other item that we want to strongly support is the action taken by Councilman
Mike Molina regarding revising the Charter of the County of Maui to establish an
affordable housing fund. You know, Councilman Mateo worked very hard, his group,
as well as the rest of you, to formulate a logical, reasonable, and enforceable County
housing policy. And, so that, I believe, has to be followed up. The words have to be
followed up with deeds, and all of our communities are solidly in support. I mean we
need to create the initiatives that will give hope to so many that are seeking the
All-American Dream.
And, finally, thank you to Council Chair Hokama for, for putting forth this proposed, I
guess it's a resolution, regarding the Superferry at the Kahului Harbor. Michelle
Anderson is right. This is a home rule issue. It involves the people of the County of
Maui. We need to take a common sense look at this that community needs to get the
facts and the time to prepare for it. This is a business and a life-altering action.
Certainly, it may have some benefits, but the only way we're going to know is to take
a careful, well-thought-out, reasonable, practical approach and look that is entirely
defensive; that the decision that is made upon when, and how, and if, is made only
after it is very clear that everybody is very aware of what the implications of this is
going to mean, and that people have had a chance to come to you not after the fact,
but together with their counselors and the people that they trust, which is you, to
make the decisions on behalf of them.
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So I want to thank you for your courage for taking on a very difficult issue because
we do realize this is an ... election year, and it's very hard in an election year to try
to talk reasonably and sensibly about issues. And, yet, it affects so many people, it's
so important that we have the courage enough to do so.
Thank you Councilman, ah, Council Chair Hokama; thank you, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Perreira.
Members, any questions for Ms. Perreira? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Jocelyn, because you're so in touch with all the small towns which contain lots of
small businesses, have, has your organization or you personally gotten a handle on,
you know, should this less-than-a-container-load rule go through, which, by the way, I
believe is going to happen on Maui July 3 with the PUC. Does your organization
have a handle on, on an estimate of how many small businesses this may affect on
Maui?
MS. PERREIRA: You know, I wish we did. We didn't have the time. We, we were like kine
a caught off-guard because not weeks ago, there was a meeting in the Mayor's
lounge and we were all kine a taken quite, quite surprised.
So Young Brothers, in turn, told us, because we asked, "How come we're just finding
out about this?" They're, they're telling us they need eight months to prepare. And
it's like, fine, okay, we understand and we're trying to work with the situation, but how
about our businesses? They need time to prepare as well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just wondering.
MS. PERREIRA: So I wish we did, but we don't. And, and, but I can say that the
responses, without a scientific polling on this in particular, has been one of concern.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I was hoping that maybe your organization, because you
have a network already set up, if you could just maybe even do a phone poll or get
something out there so that when the PUC comes, they have in front of them a
realistic estimate of the negative impact this is going to have on small businesses in
Maui County, on Lanai, on Molokai, and on our island. I think that would be most
helpful in their deliberation.
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MS. PERREIRA: Yeah. I, 1, I do want to let you know that each and every board in each
and every town has been made aware of this and that they should present
something. One of the problems that they're having difficulty is when we ask our
people to give an opinion on something, we don't want to just be shooting from the
hip, you know. We want to make sure if we're going to ask them to give us an
opinion and we're going to poll them and do it well, that they have the facts before
them.
We are very sure that not everybody understands all of the facts before them, so it is
rather difficult to poll a, a business out and so that they can tell you definitively how
they, how and if they're going to be impacted. Because I don't think they, they
understand the whole parameters.
And, and I would just like to say a good case in point is the subcontractors even.
What's going to happen to the, okay, if you have like Hawaiian Cement, they gotta
move the si--silo; and, and, and that's going to impact on Hawaiian Cement. But how
does that, in fact, then impact on the trucking companies? And how then does that
impact on their cus--the people that they're serving? So it seems like we may have a
domino effect that we're not even aware of yet, and we have to, you know, instead of
just, like I say, just shooting from the hip and saying, "Oh, this is going to be a fire,
fire situation," we don't know exactly. And part of that is because we don't
understand all of the details; we don't have all of the information; and we do need
time to think, prepare, and have a well-thought-out solution.
And we thank you folks for being the intermediary because you folks are the first line
of defense.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, unfortunately, there isn't a lot of time since the
PUC is going to be making their decision in a very short week or so. And I think it's
probably a fair assumption that anybody who depends on shipment of, of goods and
service or goods for their business on combining container loads are now going to
have an additional surcharge that they're going to have to pass on to their customers.
So, anyway, I was hoping that we could get some kind of coalition of small business
owners to-MS. PERREIRA: Certainly, we will.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --present their, their case to the PUC.
MS. PERREIRA: Certainly, we will try to get as much information as we can in a
reasonable, practical, and, and realistic manner, and get that to you as soon as we
can.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Perreira.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
The Chair has been very lenient on the parameter, but I would ask, Members, we
have a long agenda and if we can please try and stay within the parameters of the
item. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mikaha--Mikahala Ann Helm, testifying on commit--County
Communication 06-176; followed by Vicki McCarty.
MS. MIKAHALA HELM (testifying on Communication No. 06-176):
Aloha kakou.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. HELM: I'm very humbled today, particularly because of the people that you honor this
morning. And I'm here to thank you for passing the resolution, for hearing the voices
of people from Maui, and passing the resolution to ask for an Environmental Impact
Statement for the sup--Hawaii Superferry.
And I am, I did attend the Young Brothers meeting and the meeting in, last evening.
I've been waiting for that to come for a long time, and there are so many issues that I
feel have been unanswered and that threaten our precious islands and our precious
way of life that these people that have been honored today have spent their lives
preserving and building our community.
And, so, I'm here today to support--and I want to thank you for this resolution
opposing the proposed commencement of service of the Superferry.
It is very premature. I feel that it is insulting in the sense that when you look at the
numerous areas that will, are projected to be affected and have already now, we
have already seen the impact through the changes that Young Brothers is expressing
and that our business people who were attending last night, you know, when you see
how that impact has already started and what kind of domino effect will this be. And,
I, I know that you already understand that and that's why you're proposing this.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 43

And I contintin--continue to let you know that I support you and ask for your help.
And if there's any other way that we can get the message to Governor Linda Lingle
that we need her help to listen to our people.
So I thank you. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mikahala--Ms. Helm. May, may, may, may I just ask if you will please state your
name for the record, please.
MS. HELM: Yes. My name is Mikahala Helm,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any questions for Ms. Helm? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Hi, Ms. Helm.
MS. HELM: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Aloha.
Are you a small businessperson that is going to be impacted by the Superferry and
the Young Brothers proposal?
MS. HELM: No. I, I am not a small business manager or owner. However, I am born and
raised on Maui. I'm from Kuau, and have resided in Wailuku for many, many years.
And so as a person who loves Maui and our Hawaiian culture, and all of our peoples
and cultures, and someone who drives to Kahului often and, you know, cares about
our ocean and our environment, that is why I'm here.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further questions for Ms. Helm? If not, thank you for taking the time to
be here with us this morning.
MS. HELM: Thank you very much.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Vicki McCarthy, testifying on County Communication 06-176;
followed by Luana O'Hare,
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MS. VICKI McCARTY (testifying on County Communication No. 06-176):
Aloha. My name is Vicki McCarty, and I'd like to thank you for allowing us to testify
this morning.
First, I'd like to thank you for the resolution honoring Hoku. Thank you very, very
much. In honoring her, you've honored all that have come before her and all that
come after her.
I'm sorry to follow that up with grumbling, I guess. So I won't grumble. I'd like to
thank you, Chairman, for putting forth your resolution on the Superferry.
The, the more we study, the more we listen, the more we search, the more we find
out that we don't know what we don't know, the information isn't forthcoming, no one
is providing the information. The information that has been provided appears not to
be accurate.
The other testifiers have spoken to you about how much impact this will have on
Maui, and I agree with them. It will be landing in Kahului, but the--it will be
widespread the impact that it has.
As I drove over this morning from West Maui, at 8:01, I came through the tunnel on
the Pali, and the traffic was backed up into Lahaina from the tunnel all the way to
Launiupoko. We have great concerns on the west side of how this will impact us.
We, we know that it will impact the entire island, but we have grave concerns about
what it will do to the west side.
We have parks that are needing repair. We have restroom facilities at those parks
that need repair, and that's with the people that are already here using them. We
don't know how much use they're going to get with the Superferry. That's, that's one
problem we face.
The problem with Young Brothers, I'm not a small businessperson, but I'm a
consumer here on Maui, and I see that the price of absolutely everything
across-the-board that we want to buy--food, clothing, anything--will be impacted by
this.
I'm so grateful that you've offered this resolution, and I ask all of you to please
support it and please keep doing what you're doing for all of us, which is looking
forward and trying to stop these impacts before they absolutely have destroyed
everything that we so love.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McCarty.
Members, any questions for her this morning?
Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Luana O'Hare, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71;
followed by Nick Nikhilananda.
MS. LUANA O'HARE (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71):
Hello. My name is Luana O'Hare. I'm here on behalf of my husband who was a
bomber pilot in World War II.
I'm also here to help Dr. Richard Sword to relocate his office from Wakea Street to
Upcountry.
Now, let me walk you through from where his office is. You park you car and you
walk twenty-five steps to the staircase that's sixteen steps you have to walk up. And
if you're helping a disabled person, it could be scary. And then you have another
twenty steps to his office.
In comparison to his home where you would park your car and ten steps to the front
door in a very relaxed atmosphere that is conducive to just being yourself because
he, he makes you feel at home and at peace with yourself when you're there.
Dr. Sword's practice does not involve emergency services: nosebleeds, broken
teeth, ear aches. His practice involves emotional disorder problems that you cannot
see from the outside but within the mind.
My husband suffers from Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder, and he is not--if not for his
diagnosis, Dr. Sword's diagnosis, he, my husband would not have been able to get
the help he so needed. So thanks to his help, Dr. Sword's help, I wouldn't have been
able to help my husband today. And I would just like to see his office Upcountry.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. O'Hare.
Members, any questions for her this morning?
Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The last person to testify is Nick Nikhilananda. He will be
testifying on Committee Report No. 06-71 and County Communication No. 06-176.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

MR. NICK NIKHILANANDA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-69, Committee Report
No. 06-71, and County Communication No. 06-176):
Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Nick Nikhilananda, and I'm a resident, twenty-year resident of Maui and
currently a resident of Huelo.
I also want to add Resolution [sic/ 06-69.
I came here actually today solely for one purpose, and that was to show my support
for Dr. Sword and his request for a conditional use permit. I grew up with a father
who's a triple-amputee, and so I understand the effects that war has. And I have just
been overwhelmed with hearing that level of support that Dr. Sword continually gets
from the veterans community in this, in this community. And so I urge you to support
that resolution.
I also just want to very briefly support the affordable housing fund. This is something
that we've all been talking about for so many years, and even 2 percent will go a long
way. And so, again, I want to support those two.
While I was sitting here and I heard Mr. Kaufman talk a few moments ago, I decided I
also needed to add my two cents or three cents about the Superferry, so I decided to
come up here really quickly; and that is that I also was at the meeting last night and I
only got home at two-thirty in the morning, and I'm back here this morning--and that's
always an accomplishment for me. I was also--I'm such a meeting junkie that in a
few minutes I'm going to leave here and go to the Maui Nui Affordable Housing
meeting.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 47

But before I went to the DOT meeting last night, I also went up to Makawao to the
second Young Brothers meeting 'cause I went to the one the day before to get as
much information. And it is just incredible.
I so support this resolution. I so commend you. Unfortunately, the only thing that's
going to stop this is a lawsuit to stop the State and to stop whatever's going on
behind the scene to force this down the throat of this community.
What was said already, you could--it was amazing last night because in all my years
of community involvement, I have never seen such a diverse section of the
community come together to support to stop something, but in support of this issue:
farmers, paddlers, environmentalists, small businessmen. Every question you ask
about Young Brothers, their presentation, they had their back against the wall.
The Superferry, Mr. Kaufman was totally right. They had nothing together and it's a
year away--nothing together.
What is it with this community that something's forced down our throat, and then
we're going to have see what the impacts going to be. This is going to have the
largest, the greatest impact on this community, if not ever, in at least our lifetime. It
needs to be stopped.
And I have to say that when I first heard about the ferry, I said, "Hey, that's a good
idea," because I've taken ferries all over the world.
This is being done so incorrectly with no information. I don't even know if it's being
done incorrectly because we have no information. The lack of transparency is so,
you, you can feel it. It's, it, it, the questions that were asked last night, nothing could
be answered--nothing could be answered.
And in, in your role as the Council here, there's also construction going on. And any
construction that goes on in the County, of course, needs County permitting, building
permits, etcetera. And I would ask you to also look into that.
So on so many levels that I would have in three minutes, I would need three hours. I
was so impressed last night with the passion of the community. And the only reason
we had to leave is because, again, the building closed at ten o'clock. It was person,
after person, after person articulately and passionately speaking about so many
issues about the Superferry. It's not just one; it's not just small businessmen; it's just
not paddlers, it's the entire community is going to be negatively effected.
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And I really appreciate that you mentioned the 18,000, because that's what's been
said in our media; and now we find out the truth that, no, it's not our money that's
being lost.
Stop it, stop it now--and I'm not saying to stop it forever. Do it in the appropriate time.
Find out all of the infrastructure, all of the impacts, all the environmental invasive
species, so it can be checked. All of the things. It's just there's so much, so much
information to not to do it now.
And I am so appreciative of this Council to have the guts to have this proposal before
us. So please pass it unanimously and pass it immediately. Thank you so very
much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Questions, Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chair.
Good morning, Nick. And thank you for your tenacity for staying through the whole
meeting. I was there just for a couple of hours, but I, you know, there was so much
testimony in opposition to it.
Can you just give us a, a brief synopsis? I couldn't stick around long enough to see
what the State presented in their presentation with regards to the Superferry.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Well, it's, it's sort of funny because there were so many questions
that by the time they got up to do their PowerPoint presentation, time had run out;
and so there was no presentation. And the questions that were asked--and the
gentleman tried to answer it. I mean as you guys that have small businesses/large
businesses know, the individuals making the presentation, I have to admit I don't
have his name, started on April 1. So he's been sent to the wolves to try to defend
this project.
And in theory, I have to keep on saying I think it's a good idea if we have an
alternative method of transportation. There's not one thing that's good about this
proposal, so they couldn't even get to their presentation.
Councilmember Anderson is totally correct. The PUC is coming on July 3. It's
meeting after meeting, and to defend Young Brothers for a moment. And I was so
educated there because I'm not a small businessperson. It's affecting all of us.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
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MR. NIKHILANANDA:
Because large businesses--just really quickly--even large
businesses, they don't bring in a pal, ah, ah, they, they don't bring in a container load
of tools, for example. They're bring in a pallet. So even large businesses are
affected. It's, it's just amazing .. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comment.
Members, further questions on the testimony presented? Ms Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair, just real quickly.
Nick, did they have anyone from AKAKU there or anybody that was taping this to put
it on AKAKU?
MR. NIKHILANANDA: There was a gentleman that was there who came about an hour to,
into the presentation. I do not believe that he had--oh, no, I can't say that. He was
an employee of AKAKU, so he wasn't the staff that does special projects. I don't
know what he was involved, what, where he's an independent producer, if he was
doing it for himself or it was paid for somebody else. So I don't know who--I didn't
even recognize the individual.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, you didn't recognize him?
MR. NIKHILANANDA: No, no. Someone I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. All right, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions, Members? Having none, thank you very much for your testimony
this morning.
MR. NIKHILANANDA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you for mentioning AKAKU. We
need to save that also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of all individuals
who have submitted requests to testify.
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I would note for the record that we have received written testimony in connection with
the public testimony today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Before we deal with the written testimony, the Chair will make
one last request to anyone wishing to provide testimony on any agendized item for
today's twenty-third of June, 2006 meeting to please make yourself known and we
will provide you with your opportunity to share your comments.
Having none coming forward, Members, with no objections, testimony for today's
meeting shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.
Members, with no objections, we have received written testimony and the Chair
would, would ask that we accept those submittals as part of the record. Any
objections?

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: There being none, thank you. So ordered. We shall accept that as
testimony for today's meeting.

Mr. Clerk.

WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS
MEETING.

MINUTES
The minutes of the following meeting and public hearings were presented at this time:
1.
2.
3.

Public Hearing of April 26, 2006;
Regular Council meeting of May 5, 2006; and
Public Hearing of May 15, 2006.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING OF
APRIL 26, 2006; THE REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF
MAY 5, 2006; AND THE PUBLIC HEARING OF MAY 15, 2006,
BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to accept the
minutes of the public hearing of 26 April 2006, public hearing of 15 May 2006, and
the regular Council meeting of 5 May 2006.
Discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-64 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-54 , entitled "AMENDING RESOLUTION
NO. 02-61 TO CLARIFY THE ALOHA HOUSE, INC. PROJECT FOR THE
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM" be ADOPTED;
and
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2.

That County Communication No. 06-115, from the Community Development
Block Grant Program Manager, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, at this time, I'd like to yield the floor to my colleague
from Molokai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I'd like to request a point
of . . personal privilege at this point, Mr. Chair.
Unfortunately, I need to be at another engagement and there's few items under
committee reports that I would like to have the opportunity to provide a comment on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before you share your comments, let me just share with all the Members
and those in our gallery that I am well aware of the time and well aware of the
amount of work we have left on our posted agenda. And unless there is some
miraculous slowdown of time, we will be taking a midday break, Members. I believe
we have matters that will have some appropriate discussion.
And, so, Mr. Mateo, I don't know the, the total requirement of your time, but I just
share that with you so that you can then adjust and make the comments you need to
do so.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Chairman, with your plan of the lunch break at this
particular point, I will need to be away for thirty minutes. The business I need to--I
will be involved with is on a capacity as my chairmanship of one of our Council
meeting, ah, ah, committees.
So if your intent is to go to lunch, obviously, within half hour, I would be complete with
my commitment and be able to return to participate in the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Mr. Mateo.
I, I, I am more than happy to have you excused from this portion of the meeting, and
we will have your office fully informed of our progress with the agenda; and we will
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duly have your office notify you of any recess that the Council takes, as well as the
perspective restart time of the Council business after the conclusion of that recess.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. And, to the Members, I
apologize for the inconvenience.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No apologies required, Mr. Mateo. You are representing all of us in your
capacity at that next engagement, so thank you very much.
Mr. Kane.
(Councilmember Mateo was excused from the meeting at 11:34 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-64.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have, Members, a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to
adopt Committee Report 06-64. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members.
Contained within the committee report or, excuse me, attached to the committee
report is the adoption of a resolution amending Resolution 02-61 to clarify the Aloha
House, Incorporated Project for the Community Development Block Grant Program,
which as we all know as CDBG.
Chair and Members, the County applies for grants from the U.S. Department of
Housing and Urban Development, or HUD, under its HUD-Assisted Small Cities
CDBG Program. The grants are provided to assist local governments in meeting
their community development needs, primarily benefiting low- and moderate-income
persons and families.
Aloha House, Inc. operates a drug and alcohol rehabilitation program located in
Makawao, also known as the "Old Maunaolu College site".
The Council's Resolution No. 02-61 authorized a grant of $125,585 for the
"Renovation and expansion of two building facilities at Aloha House". Due to the lack
of sufficient funding, Aloha House Inc. has requested to revise their project's scope
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by deleting the construction of the 8-bed dormitory, also known as Building A, and
applying the entire grant towards the construction of a 16-bed dormitory, also known
as Building B.
The purpose of this resolution is to revise the project's scope from the demolition and
new construction of two buildings to the demolition and new construction of a single
building which, as noted, will give us more dormitory bed space.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried with eight "ayes" and one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-54.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-65

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED:
A. BOARD OF VARIANCES AND APPEALS
1.

Shirley Alapa (replacing Jersula Manaba), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2007.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 55

B. COMMISSION ON CULTURE AND THE ARTS

C.

1.

Katherine Taylor (replacing Diane Wydock), for a term expiring
on March 31, 2008; and

2.

Elaine Gast (replacing Janet Agapay), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2010.

COMMISSION ON NAMING STREETS, PARKS, AND FACILITIES
1.

D.

LIQUOR CONTROL ADJUDICATION BOARD
1.

E.

Joe Tanaka (replacing Lance Collins), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2010.

LIQUOR CONTROL COMMISSION
1.

2.

Kaheleonolani Dukelow (replacing Susanne Kekahuna), for a
term expiring on March 31, 2007.

Todd Lawson (replacing Blake Takayama), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2009.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-65.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-65. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the June 6, 2006, Committee of the Whole meeting, the following nominees as
read by the Clerk were approved to the respective boards and commissions. So, in
the interest of time, I'm going to just ask for the Members' full support of all of these
individuals to the various boards and commissions, and I want to thank all of them for
volunteering their time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of
the motion say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-66

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-55 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING
CLIFFORD PACHECO IN CIVIL NO. CV06-00113, MICHAEL DAVID OGDEN, AS
SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE ESTATE OF CHARLES BENSON OGDEN V.
COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-66.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-66. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
On June 6, 2006, your Committee of the Whole approved a resolution authorizing the
indemnification of Clifford Pacheco in Civil Case No. CV06-00113, Michael David
Ogden, as Special Administrator of the Estate of Charles Benson Ogden versus
County of Maui case.
This matter alleges wrongful death and various violations of the constitutional and
civil rights of the deceased, Charles Benson Ogden.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-55.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-67

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-56 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL KESSNER, DUCA,
UMEBAYASHI, BAIN & MATSUNAGA IN GENE V. WILLIAMS, CASE
NOS. 7-99-02488 AND 7-99-04066; DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL
RELATIONS, LABOR APPEALS BOARD", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-67.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-67. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee approved a resolution on June 6, 2006, authorizing additional
compensation of $2,700 for Special Counsel Kessner, Duca, Umebayashi, Bain &
Matsunaga in the Gene V. Williams Case No. 7-99-02488 and Case No. 7-99-04066,
the Department of Labor Appeals Board.
This matter involves the death of Mr. Williams, a police officer, who, while on special
off-duty assignment for Kiewit Pacific, was killed in an accident.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye,"
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-56.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-68

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-61 , entitled "PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, CHANGING THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
WORKS AND ESTABLISHING A DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-16, from Councilmember Charmaine
Tavares, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. May I respectfully request a brief
recess?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair is happy to grant that request.
Members, we shall be in request till eleven forty-five.
(The meeting was recessed by the Chair at 11:42 a.m., and was reconvened at 11:46 a.m.,
with all members present except Councilmember Mateo, excused.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting 23 June 2006, shall
return to order.
At this time, the Chair will recognize Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for that break.
I would like to ask for your consideration, as well as the body's, to put Committee of
the Whole item 06-68 and 06-69, which are the two Charter amendment proposals, if
we could place them at the end of calendar, and then once we return from our, our
break, we could discuss those items, since I believe that there will be considerable
discussion on that. And being that we're so close to our time that we need to break,
and with whatever time we have left, Mr. Chairman, if we could then pick up starting
with Land Use item 06-70 under committee reports. For your consideration,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have heard the request of Mr. Molina, whereby he is requesting that
Committee Report 06-68, as well as 06-69, be placed to the end of the calendar.
The Chair will ask if there are any objections to the request?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having no objections, Committee Reports 06-68 and 69 shall be at the
end of the calendar.
Therefore, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the remainder of the agenda.
COMMITTEE REPORT NOS. 06-68 AND 06-69, THERE
BEING NO OBJECTION, WERE BOTH DEFERRED TO THE
END OF THE AGENDA FOR THIS MEETING.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-70

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-57 , entitled "REFERRING TO THE
MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION A DRAFT BILL TO AMEND CHAPTER 19.27,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE MAUI CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT", be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-70 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-70. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
In your binders, we have two things over there. We have a draft bill entitled "A BILL
FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 19.27, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE MAUI CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT". The purpose of the draft
bill is to amend Chapter 19.27 to allow restaurant and gift shop uses as accessory
use for cultural performing arts centers and for botanical gard--botanical gardens in
the Maui Central Park District.
And the proposed resolution entitled "REFERRING THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION TO A DRAFT BILL TO AMEND CHAPTER 19.27, MAUI DISTRICT
CODE, TO THE CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT." And the purpose of the proposed
resolution is to transmit the draft bill to the Planning Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-57.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-71

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 39 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
GRANTING RICHARD M. SWORD, PH.D., INC. A CONDITIONAL PERMIT
TO OPERATE A PSYCHOLOGIST OFFICE WITHIN THE COUNTY
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKAWAO,
MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-53, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-71 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 63

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-71. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
The bill for an ordinance granting Richard M. Sword, Ph.D., a Conditional Permit to
operate a psychologist office on property within the County Agricultural District for
property situated at Makawao, Maui, Hawaii. The purpose of this proposed bill is to
grant a request from Dr. M. Sword, Ph.D., Incorporated, for a two-year Conditional
Permit to operate the office on approximately 2.09 acres at Makawao, Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Three.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, I believe the term of the Conditional Permit is three?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Three.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Three years. So the Chair just wishes to state that for the record that is,
that is the consideration that is before you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to thank the veterans for coming, and also
thank Dr. Sword for providing this service in a setting that I think will really help the
long-term effects that many of these veterans have suffered; and, hopefully, will, as
one of the testifiers stated, give them hope.
So I want to, I want to thank them for doing this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Chair, yes, thank you.
I am sorry. That isn't two years. The original proposal was for two years. It was for
three years. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Thank you very much.
Thank you for your presence here this morning, Mr. Sword--Dr. Sword, and, and our
veterans. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 39 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-72 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1

That BILL NO. 40 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2734 (1998), TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL
PERMIT TO ALLOW THE CONTINUED OPERATION OF A WATER
RECLAMATION FACILITY AND RELATED IMPROVEMENTS WITHIN THE
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COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT ON A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED
AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-33, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-72 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-72. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
We have a bill for an ordinance amending Ordinance No. 2734 to extend the
Conditional Permit to allow the continued operation of Makena Water Reclamation
Facility within the County Agricultural District for property situated at Makena, Maui,
Hawaii.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to grant a request from Roy Figueiroa, on behalf
of Makena Resort Corporation, for a Conditional Permit time extension for the
continued operation of a water . . . located within the Makena Resort, Makena, for
five years. The proposed bill also grants a transfer of the permit from Makena Resort
Corporation to Makena Wastewater Corporation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr, Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 40 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-73

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-58 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE JOHN B. GUARD SUBDIVISION,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-18, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr, Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-73 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-73. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Committee Report No. 06-73 details your
Public Works Committee's review and recommendation of a resolution to accept the
dedication of a single road widening lot as part of the two-lot subdivision known as
the John B. Guard Subdivision along Pulehuiki Road in Kula. The lot is 5 feet wide
and consists of 1,045 square feet. The subdivision was granted final approval on
December 22, 2005.
Having received recommendations from the Department and review by Corporation
Counsel, your Committee recommends adoption of the resolution and filing of the
County Communication 06-18.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say, opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; eight "ayes", one "excused"--Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-58.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-74 - PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-59 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOTS FOR THE ALAE 3 AND 4 HOMESTEADS,
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PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED:
and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-82, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.

I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 06-74 BE ADOPTED,
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-74. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This committee report details your Public
Works Committee review and recommendation of a resolution to accept the
dedication of two road widening lots as part of a five-lot subdivision known as the
Alae 3 and 4 Homesteads along Naalae Road in Kula. Both road widening lots are
triangular parcels, one consisting of 574 square feet and the other at 537 square feet.
The subdivision received final approval on February 23, 2006, and the required
improvements were inspected and approved by both the Department of Public Works
and the Water Department in February 2006.
Your Public Works Committee recommends the adoption of the resolution and the
filing of the County Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, thank you, Chair.
You know, we don't have any maps that show us these road widening lots that we're
accepting, not for the John B. Guard one that we just did or for this one that's up.
And it was my understanding that the Public Works Department was going to make
sure that we had maps when we're accepting these.
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I know we have the maps on the County Communications that are going forward to
Public Works Committee for further discussion, but many of us don't have a seat on
the Public Works Committee. And I think it's very helpful for us to have the maps in
front of us so we can actually see what it is we're accepting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I, I guess I would make a request that in the future,
they forward the maps along with the resolution requesting acceptance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comment, Ms. Anderson; and the Chair
will ensure that the proper documents for Council action shall be presented to the
Members at the Council meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-59.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-168 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 2, 2006)
In accordance with Section 17 of Ordinance No. 3289, informing of transfers from the
General Fund to the Bond Fund as of March 31, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-168.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr, Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-168. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair and Members.
In accordance with Section 17 of Budget Ordinance No. 3289, the Director of
Finance, Mr. Young, is reporting on the transfers that have occurred from the General
Fund to the Bond Fund as summarized on the report that is attached to this County
Communication.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 71

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."

NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-169 - THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,

(dated June 6, 2006)
In accordance with Resolution No. 90-82, informing of the receipt of $3,274.72 in
State Forfeiture Funds from the Department of the Attorney General, State of Hawaii.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-169.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-169. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair and Members.
Our Chief of Police, Mr. Tom Phillips, is following through with reporting or informing
us of the receipt of the State ... Forfeiture Funds, and that they will be informing us
of any expenditures using these funds at a future date.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-170 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 7, 2006)
Transmitting thirty contracts for May 2006 for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, UNLESS THERE ARE, THERE ARE ANY
REQUESTS FROM ANY OF THE SITTING MEMBERS
REGARDING THIS COMMUNICATION, THE REQUEST IS TO
FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-170.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-170.
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Members, you have heard the offer by Chairman Kane of our Budget and Finance
Committee. Any request for contracts to be excluded from the filing? Having none,
all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-171 - MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, CHAIR, BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated June 6, 2006)
Relating to pending matters, issues, and cases before the State Commission on
Water Resource Management, requesting authorization and funds to hire special
counsel to represent the interests of the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-171.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to file County
Communication 06-171. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This matter relates to a letter from the Chairman of the Board of Water Supply,
Mr. Mike Victorino, stating that the Board supports Corporation Counsel's request for
the County Council to authorize funding for hiring special counsel in matters dealing
with complex water issues.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-172 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated June 16, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF
A GRANT OF FUNDS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII FOR THE CONSTRUCTION,
MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR OF COUNTY ROADS IN THE COUNTY OF MAUI".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-172 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-172 WAS ADOPTED LATER IN THE
MEETING, AND ASSIGNED RESOLUTION NO. 06-60 . COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-172 WAS THEN FILED. See
pages 78 through 80 and 88 for discussion.)
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NO. 06-173 - WAYNE Y. FUJITA, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 7, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Final Report entitled "SUMMARY ANALYSIS OF
ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL IMPACTS ON MAUI COUNTY FROM TIMESHARE
CONVERSIONS" prepared by Hospitality Advisors LLC.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-173 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-174 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated March 10, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
AMENDING SECTION 13-2, RELATING TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-174 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-175 - DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 2, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of his letter to the Governor of the State of Hawaii regarding the
proposed discontinuation of Less-Than-Container-Load (LCL) cargo service to and
from Kahului Harbor by Young Brothers, Ltd.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-175 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-176 - RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 14, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "OPPOSING THE PROPOSED
COMMENCEMENT OF SERVICE AT THE HAWAII SUPERFERRY AT KAHULUI
HARBOR"
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-176 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
(See pages 80 through 87 for discussion.)
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NO. 06-177 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 14, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of a letter dated May 26, 2006, from Reginald Reed, regarding
safety and excessive noise at Kalama Park.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-177 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-178 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 14, 2006)
Transmitting two draft resolutions entitled:
"REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING
COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL TO AMEND SECTION 19.14.020, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO PERMITTED USES IN HOTEL DISTRICTS";
2.

"REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING
COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL TO AMEND SECTIONS 19.24.020 AND
19.26.020, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO USE REGULATIONS IN
LIGHT INDUSTRIAL DISTRICTS".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-178 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 05-179 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated June 1, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROAD
WIDENING LOTS FOR THE KILl NAHE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-179 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
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NO. 05-180 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated June 5, 2006)
Transmitting three proposed resolutions entitled:
1.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE
HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION I, AT WAIAKOA MAKAI HOMESTEADS,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE";

2.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE
HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION II, AT WAIAKOA MAKAI HOMESTEADS,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE"; and

3.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A DRAINAGE EASEMENT FOR THE
HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION II, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-180 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-181 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated June 6, 2006)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended May 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-181 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-182 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 14, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the Environmental Protection Agency document entitled
"SETTING STANDARDS FOR SAFE DRINKING WATER".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-182 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referral to our various standing
committees on your left-hand margins of your agenda for today's meeting. Are there
any requests, comments, regarding those proposed referrals? Mr. Kane.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-172
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
DATED JUNE 21, '06, THERE HAS BEEN A MEMO SENT BY
YOUR BUDGET AND FINANCE CHAIR TO THE COMMITTEE
AND, AT THIS TIME, I'D LIKE TO REQUEST THAT A MOTION
BE RECOGNIZED TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION FOR
THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION TRANSMITTED BY THIS
COMMUNICATION, PURSUANT TO 5(H) SECTION OF THE
RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to waive the
Rules of the Council regarding referral and recommendation. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Briefly, the reason for this motion is to enable this body to take immediate action to
adopt the proposed resolution before the end of the fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 79

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-172, ENTITLED "A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE
ACCEPTANCE OF A GRANT OF FUNDS FROM THE STATE
OF HAWAII FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE,
AND REPAIR OF COUNTY ROADS IN THE COUNTY OF
MAUI", BE ADOPTED; AND THAT COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 06-172 BE FILED.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt the
attached resolution to County Communication 06-172, and filing of said
communication. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The purpose of this proposed resolution, as stated on that memo dated June 21,
2006, to the members of this body, is to authorize the acceptance of a $2 million
grant for the State of Hawaii.
According to the Budget Director, Mr. Ginoza, of the County of Maui, the funds were
appropriated through Act 178, Session Laws of Hawaii 2005, from the State of
Hawaii, but the Governor delayed release of these funds due to "technical
difficulties."
On May 24, 2006, the Governor signed Act 125, Session Laws of Hawaii 2006,
which amended Section 248-9, Hawaii Revised Statutes, to allow State Highway
Funds to be expended for, "the costs of construction, maintenance, and repair of

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 80

county roads; provided that none of the funds expended on a county road or
program shall be federal funds when such expenditure would cause a violation of
federal law or a federal grant agreement".
According to our Budget Director, the State of Hawaii has notified the Department of
Public Works and Environmental Management that the grant funds will lapse if not
disbursed or encumbered by June 30, 2006. That's the resolution to accept the
funds, and that will be following. According to our Budget Director, in discussions,
we'll be receiving a proposed amendment to deal with, by ordinance, that funds for
the County of Maui's use.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Members, do we have any other request regarding the referrals as recommended by
your Chairman on the County Communications? Ms. Tavares.

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-176
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, did you not have an intention to take up
the resolution?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Regarding?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Regarding the Superferry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that question.
It was the Chair's intent to have this go to--I'm, I'm recommending that it go to
Mr. Molina's Committee. And one of the purposes of, of my recommendations,
Members, is that I believe you, the Members of this Council, our community, and all
of the users should be at one meeting where we can hear, at one time, all together,
comments of State Department of Transportation Harbors, Young Brothers,
representatives of Superferry, Matson, our canoe paddling associations, our small
boat harbor users, and, and our Chamber of Commerce, our Maui Farm Growers
Association, so that we can hear and discuss at one meeting with all people present,
we can listen and share the same thing. And, and that, and that was one of the
main intents of your Chair's proposal so that we can receive information, we can ask
appropriate questions, and we can all hear it at one time in one room.
Obviously, last night's example of Young Brothers being up in Kalama School, DOT
at Lihikai School, for me, it just convinced me that, you know, my request to you now
has more merit than ever.
And so that is my intention, but I have just proposed this to you. If you folks feel that
you are ready to make a decision on this matter, the Chair, of course, is open to a
motion for that consideration. But that was one your Chair's intent is to have a open
public meeting where we can have all parties concerned and involved to be at one
place at one time in those discussions regarding the issues of Kahului Harbor.
Ms. Anderson. Excuse me, I, I, I need to recognize Ms. Tavares who asked the
question first. I'm sorry. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, yeah, thank, thank you for that explanation,
Mr. Chair, because, yeah, I was at the, the Kalama Intermediate one last night, the
Young Brothers one. And I note that also that there is going to be a PUC hearing
July 3, I believe, here. So where it's coming off, like you're saying, in, in bits and
pieces. And it would be, I think, a good idea to try to get everybody in the room at
the same time. However, I doubt that this room is big enough, so we, we may have
to look at some other logistics for that.
But I, I believe that, you know, what you're saying, I'm glad you brought it forward.
We need to have discussion about this topic, and we need for the community to
understand what this is going to mean to them. And I think a lot of people are
saying, "Well, I'm not a small businessperson, it's not going to affect me." Well, you
buy the goods, and I'm sure we'll get those small businesses to come in at, at this
time when you schedule it, and talk about what it is going to mean to the consumer
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at the end because there are some impacts we are all going to feel whether we are
small businesspeople ourselves, ourselves, or people who are going to go on the
ferry or not, or whatever. It is going to impact every single person in our community,
and we need to have this all fleshed out in a public meeting where everybody's
there. So I thank you for that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Thank you so much for this resolution.
And, and I agree with you. It's a good venue to bring people to the table where we
can have a televised public meeting, so people across this County can see what
kind of answers that we're going to get to our questions.
My concern, however, Mr. Chair, is that the PUC is going to be taking up this limited
container-load issue July 3. And I think it would be most helpful if they could get a
strong statement from this Council as to our position, on behalf of the public, at that
meeting.
So I don't know if there's another way we can do that in this meeting because there's
nothing really on our agenda that addresses it. But if, I was thinking maybe in lieu of
finalizing the reso today, if we could send a strong letter that we are contemplating
this resolution that we will be taking up shortly. And in lieu of not being able to do
that, if you would consider passing the resolution today so that we could send it to
the PUC, and then forwarding the subject matter to the Committee so we can still
discuss it in Committee.
So that was just some options I was thinking of that you might want to consider.
Maybe we would have time over lunch to, to determine if that's appropriate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank you for your comments and your suggested options.
It is your Chair's opinion, Members, that I think a venue of sending a letter of
legislation before the body that its consideration would be appropriate, as well as
you as individual Members, can send a letter stating that fact also.
I would ask that we withhold decision on the resolution because I believe the
dropping of a potential hammer on a point is much more effective than already
having made that hammer drop, if you can understand my point of view.
But, again, Members, you know, there's so many issues that you are aware of that
you are responsible for, especially regarding first response and the needs of fire,
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police, and what are their responsibilities, and our, our requirements whether to

maintain the level of personnel increase, how we will deal with invasive species, as
such as a facility of the airport, with the ASAP building program. Because I would
hate to see within one year of Superferry that Kauai, which has no mongoose, will
have hundreds or thousands of mongoose on that island because we have not
prepared for appropriate mitigative measures that could possibly continue to hamper
and negatively impact our sister islands.
But that's my point of view, Members, and I appreciate you folks allowing me to state
your Chair's position on this. But, again, I am your Chair that presides over you, the
body, that will be making that decision.
Any further comments? Ms. Johnson, then Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to also inquire, because the resolution is one
type of action that-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --we could take, because this is something that is so
critical to the operations and the economy overall of Maui nui, would your philosophy
be that you would welcome other suggestions as to measures that could be taken to
mitigate the impacts, you know, being sent to Committee also for consideration even
though they may be a slightly different approach than the resolution?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again, I have just provided--excuse me. Mr., Mr. Kane, do you have a
point you wish to.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'd, I'd like to make a, a very respectful point of order-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --that I think it would be appropriate for us to waive the referral
so that we can have discussion on this item.
Right now, we're getting into the meat of this, and I think-CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --our rules that we all unanimously supported, said that unless
we vote on that, we should be complying with those rules. So thank you for allowing
me that comment.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No. I, I think your point is very appropriate at this time.
And, Members, you know, I, I, I know we can take some time on this. I will ask that
maybe now is the time for us to take that break. Let us chew on it over our midday
break.
And, again, the Chair will just end with two comments before I call for the recess:
one, this is just one vehicle. There's obviously other ways to approach it. And,
secondly, the July 3 date of the Maui PUC meeting is just the beginning of a series
of meetings because they will also go to Molokai, and they will also come to Lanai
later in the month of July to receive direct testimony from those island communities.
So it's not like July 3 is "the date." It is the start of a series of public meetings that
the Public Utilities Commission has scheduled to hold regarding this subject matter
regarding Young Brothers only. Okay.
So saying that, Members, I believe we need time. And, therefore, the--would you
prefer, the Chair was, is looking at one-fifty, or would you prefer just straight 2 p.m.,
Members? The Chair is open. I know you have requirements for your calendar and
schedule. But if there is no objection, I think the sooner we get done, the sooner we
can all do our other individual requirements. So we shall stand in recess till 1:50 p.m.
(The meeting was recessed by the Chair at 12:21 p.m., and was reconvened at 1:55 p.m.,
with all members present.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting 23 June 2006, shall
return to order.
Members, when we broke for our midday break, we are under the referrals of the
various communications that no action was taken on to the various standing
committees of the Council. And we specifically had some discussion regarding
Communication 06-176.
Is there any further discussion that the Members wish to share on this item at this
time or regarding any other County Communication? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted to make a
comment on your proposed resolution, number 06-176. As the Committee Chair
who will most likely receive the item for discussion, first of all, thank you for it.
I think many of us who've been out in the community and hearing the concerns and
comments about the proposed Superferry have been somewhat, at least for me, I've
been somewhat bewildered and stunned at the turn of events.
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As we all know, a year ago, we talked about the EIS. And I don't want to stray too
far off the topic. I know we, you know, we have to be sensitive to that. But, for me,
I, I pretty much have my mind made up on it. But if it takes a committee meeting to
get out more answers, then so be it. And I don't know if that committee meeting will
change any Councilmember's minds as to how they view this resolution, Mr. Chair.
But that remains to be seen. But I just thought I would share my comments on it,
and I thank you for giving me this opportunity to speak. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Any other comments or requests by the Members? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chairman, thank you very much.
Chairman, your resolution is, is one that, that definitely needs to, to take place, yeah.
I just kine a would have hoped that because the Superferry issue is one that is
entangled with Young Brothers issue, and if you look at the communication right
above that, it's hard to separate both because one impacts the other. So I would
have, you know, I think for me my interest would be in somehow being able to
incorporate both issues together because the players that would need to address it
are the same—Young Brothers, DOT, the Superferry, and the Governor's people. So
I just wanted to throw that out for consideration that perhaps if it does go to
committee and have its discussion, Chairman, then a consideration for the additional
communication could be attached.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Further comments? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would be more than happy if it's the will of the body to have this as a separate item
and I could put it on the same agenda, combine it. At whatever date is determined
to have the hearing on the Superferry resolution, I would be more than happy to put
Mr. Mateo's consideration on the same agenda as well, if, if that works. Or if it's
your, your wish to combine Mr. Mateo's communication with yours, I'm open to either
way, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair would just say that this is your Chair's recommendation of referral, and
once it goes to committee, I have always allowed you as Committee Chairs to make,
to exercise your discretionary decision that you have authority over within your
committee's agenda and setup. So, currently, it is scheduled for Committee of the
Whole, Members, and it would come under the leadership of Chairman Molina. And
I'll be happy to work with him.
Also, I still believe there's sufficient time for a committee meeting process. But 1
know Mr. Molina's agenda, at times, can be pressed by special needs of Corporation
Counsel regarding claims and settlements. And should a, the time be a major issue
for us to review this subject matter, then, of course, the Council has always as
another option, to utilize a public hearing process that three Members can request
that the Council would hold then that public meeting. But I would prefer to allow the
committee, standing committee, and this is specifically regarding Mr. Molina, to have
right now the oversight and control of the subject matter, unless Mr. Molina or you,
the Members, have some reservations regarding that recommended referral.
If not, mem—Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'd just like to make a comment in regards to,
hopefully, these two item, 175 and 176, put on the same meeting. And I, I would
hope that the Committee Chair, if we went to that direction, would only have these
two items on the agenda so a lengthy discussion can be done. I'm, I'm open to a
special meeting on an off week if needed.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I'm sure we can anticipate great public
comment on this, on this subject.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. And to dovetail off of your final remark
there, it may be appropriate to look at a place like the War Memorial Gym as a place
where our community will not be restricted from access and participation in a
meeting. And I can, I can feel confident that we'll have quite a bit of participation
from the public on this particular subject matter.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that suggestion.
Any further comments regarding the County Communications? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Chair.
In, in the letter of transmittal attached to your resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You state very clearly that it's your intention to invite
representatives from the Police Department; the Department of Fire and Public
Safety; the Harbors Division; the State Department of Transportation; the Maui
Chamber of Commerce; Mr. Garibaldi, President and CEO of Hawaii Superferry;
Mr. Glenn Hong, President of Young Brothers; the Hawaiian Canoe Club;
representatives of small boat owners; shoreline users; surfer groups--surfing groups;
and other interested organizations.
I appreciate that very much because the, really, the crux of the issue here is as you
laid it out, the intent was to bring all these people into, under one roof so that
everybody can hear what they have to say and hopefully get some answers for the
public of Maui, in how this Superferry and the plans that they have going forward
right now, how it's going to impact our harbor.
And so while it would be nice to expedite the resolution, I think, really, the, the most
important thing is to get all these people together and, hopefully, they can give us
some answers. I, for one, would like to know how they intend to prevent the
wholesale transfer of drugs from Oahu to Maui with all these cars that are supposed
to be on and off the boat in a half hour. There could be great social impacts to this
community unless we have controls in place and we need to know what they are.
So thank you very much for bringing this forward, and I look forward to the
discussion in committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion regarding the Chairman's recommendations for referral? Having
none, Members, the Chair will refer to the various standing committees of the
Council, County Communications as recommended on the left-hand margin of your
agendas. Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note for the record that the resolution
adopted relative to COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-172 is RESOLUTION
NO. 06-60,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Proceeding with ordinances, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following bill for an ordinance was presented.

ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 38 (2005)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL NO. 38 OF 2006.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass Bill
No. 38 on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The passage of this bill will delete Section 3.B.5.d(4), of the Fiscal Year 2006
Budget. We know it more conveniently as a proviso, and this proviso was included
in the Fiscal Year '06 Budget in response to the Maui Human Society's request for
better training to assist Animal Control Officers, or we know them as ACO's, in
dealing with extremely volatile situations with animal owners.
And I will note again that according to correspondence dated 1/30/06 from Jocelyn
Bouchard, the Executive Director of the Maui Humane Society, to Mel Dadez,
Administrative Assistant to the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, the
Maui Humane Society is in full support of providing training for its ACO's, but will not
able to comply because of the lack of training classes that are available to them.
Because of this discussion in our Committee, it was determined by the Committee to
request the amendment deleting the proviso, and that the Maui Humane Society has
submitted an Animal Control Training status report as of January 31, '06, which
documents the agency's good-faith efforts to comply with the proviso.
And as we recall, Members, at the June 9, 2006 Council meeting, our previous
meeting, the matter relating to Animal Control Officer training and related
correspondence dated 1/30/06 from Joycelyn Bouchard, Maui Humane Society, was
referred to the appropriate committee for further discussion.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; Bill 38 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we are at the end of the agenda. We have two
items remaining, Committee Report No. 06, 06-68 and Committee Report 06-69.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Will you bring up Committee Report 06-68.

DEFERRED COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-68

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-61 , entitled "PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, CHANGING THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
WORKS AND ESTABLISHING A DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-16, from Councilmember Charmaine
Tavares, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT 06-68 AND THE
FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to
adopt Committee Report 06-68. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee of the Whole, on June 6, approved a resolution proposing a Charter
amendment to change the Department of Public Works and Environmental
Management to the Department of Public Works and establishing a Department of
Waste Management.
At this point, Mr. Chair, I would like to yield the floor to Member Tavares who
proposed this Charter amendment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman; and thank you COW Chair
Molina.
Back in, I think it was March of this year, we proposed, or I proposed that we
seriously look at the splitting of the Department of Public Works and Environmental
Management into two separate departments.
Throughout the discussion and even at the, the last meeting of, of the committee, the
title was changed of the second department, so it would be the department, to
establish a Department of Public Works and to establish a Department of
Environmental Management. And I think that there were some fears that
Environmental Management would be taking a backseat if we didn't include the
Environmental Management portion of the, of the bill. So this committee or your
Committee voted to put the Environmental Management as the title of the second
department.
The duties and responsibilities of the Public Works, the existing Public Works and
Environmental Management Department have not changed at all. They are still the
same. The duties and responsibilities as was noted by one of the testifiers is not
going away. They're still there. The only thing that changed was the title to make the
two departments.
In the committee--during the Committee discussions, you know, we, we, we
presented some of the facts regarding the size of the Department, the percentage of
the budget that the Public Works Department takes of the entire County department;
the percentage of CIP, which is 50 percent based on this year's, this year's budget-50 percent of the CIP is managed by this one Department; and the number of
personnel that were in the Department.
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I think that also it was pointed out during the Committee meetings, that we have
talked about it a little bit, and sometimes a lot, each time we reviewed the budget
over the last, you know, six or seven years, looking at the size of the Department;
their area of responsibility; and that we're seeing that the Department is so focused
on more or less putting out fires, that there are not many proactive plans or programs
that come from this Department. There just isn't sufficient time at the leadership of
the Department to do this.
I point out all today, real good example, is we have our Director of Public Works in a
meeting with us this whole day. And this has happened a lot because the Public
Works Director is, is expected to come to the Public Works Committee meetings, the
Committee of the Whole committee meetings, sometimes in other Committee
meetings, their presence is requested.
I think that it is unreasonable for us to expect that one person and his deputy has to
oversee such a complex and important function or functions in our County of Maui;
that's highways, bridges, engineering for traffic, waste management as far as solid
waste and wastewater. These are all huge responsibilities, core responsibilities of
the County of Maui.
And I believe that we should give the Department the tools in order to carry out those
duties and responsibilities to the best of their abilities. So I, I am appreciative that
Chair Molina had brought this forward in the Committee and, and allowed us to have
some meetings regarding it. And I'm also pleased that the, by coincidence, the Cost
of Government Commission was also looking at this possible splitting of the
Department.
I think that what's key here in this whole thing is what's called span of control. And
span of control means what people are responsible for how much stuff. And with the
span control existing now, I believe that the administration of the Public Works and
Environmental Management Department is much too large to, to be manageable,
quite frankly.
And as our County has grown, our projects have become more and more complex.
There are more Federal and State and County regulations that must be implemented,
must be checked; and all of this kind of responsibility is really, I think, a bit too much
to expect two people to be held accountable for all of that responsibility.
So I ask the Members to please consider those things that came up in Committee
when we discuss this and forward this on to the, the General Election ballot for the
people to decide.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman.
I have no additional comment. I have--I'd prefer to wait to hear from the other
Members as well. But, at this point, I'm still in support of this matter.
I know we did hear from the Cost of Government Commission mention as to who
they received recommendations from. I think they, it, it was, it should also be
mentioned Director Arakawa was here present at one of our Committee meetings to
also give his insight on the matter.
So I just wanted to say that for the record.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the matter, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I think because the questions that I posed to Director Arakawa, more specifically
towards, I guess, the physical separation regarding budget; some of the difficulties
that we had when we had the change basically in water, making certain that there
was not a repeat of some of the confusion that arose out of that Charter amendment,
and even our formation of our own Department of Transportation.
I think, though, that because this is more a division of existing duties and
responsibilities, and trying to separate that and trying to, I guess, bring it down to a
more manageable size from a structure. I know that it was spoken of because by the
Cost of Government gentleman who was here that it may be a structural thing. Well,
this really is a structural change because we're separating the two departments. So,
in effect, we're changing the organizational chart if you will.
And I think that the only concern I still have is also will the positions be able to be
filled if we do create five more positions. We always have difficulty filling those. So
the areas of expertise and, of course, at higher management levels, that requires
usually degrees or level of experience that is not often present in our community.
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So that would be my one concern, I think. I, I do support the Department at least
being split into manageable components; and I also support that the public should
decide if that's what they want. If it's something that given the facts, given some of
the statistical information, I think that the public is mature enough to be able to make
a decision as to what they would like to see. And they've been very clear about what
they want in the past. So I think that it's appropriate to let the electorate decide.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before the Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: First, I'd like a, a clarification, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Does this resolution need two readings?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This requires, by Charter, to be--for this to go on the election ballot, what
is required is on two separate readings, a vote of six or more affirmative votes. So if
today it falls short of six, it is dead and will be filed. It could pass today; and if it fails
to get six votes on second reading, it fails and dies and will be filed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So we have one more reading in two weeks if it passes
today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think, while it's, I believe we, the next scheduled meeting is July 6 or 7,
Members, so that would be, if this passes today by six or more votes, then it would
be placed on the next scheduled Council meeting for the final consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that clarification, Mr. Chair.
I support this. I, I, I am of the same . . . mind as Member Tavares, that this
Department has become a bit unwieldy because it's so much under the direction of
one person who can only be in one place at one time.
But I do have a concern. We, we did change our language on this during Committee
to preserve the term "environmental," because everybody thinks that is an important
description to keep within this department.
But, basically, what we're doing is we're, re--renaming the Solid Waste Division or the
Waste Management Division as the Department of Environmental Management. And
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so I would like Members to consider--and, and the reason I'm bringing this up is I
think the voters, when they see this on the ballot, they're going to think that we are
actually creating a Department of Environmental Management, which I think in the
general public's mind doesn't mean that--I don't think that they're going to recognize
the fact that we're just renaming our Waste Management Division.
So I'm afraid that there might be some expectation that we're going to be doing
something more in terms of Environmental Management than what we're already
doing.
So I would like Members to consider, between now and the next reading on this, that
maybe we should make an amendment and call it the "Department of Environmental
Waste Management", so that it's, I think it's a little clearer, really, what the function of
the Department will be.
And that's all I had to add, Mr. Chair, at this time. I'm fully in support of it. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I, too, had the same concerns that were outlined by Councilmember Anderson.
As we put this together, the Committee put this together, obviously, all of us are
concerned about our environment. But I have real misgivings that where it's at now,
that actions weren't taken that satisfy the Committee, this Council, and the
community.
I'm sorry, but it seems to me like this resolution is akin to rearranging the deck chairs
on the Titanic. 1 don't see this as reaching the goals that we would like.
Management, if they couldn't do it then, and now do we really think that by
rearranging these chairs, we're going to make it better?
Are we saying that this Council is unable to have the oversight of the Public Works
Committee and this portion of it, as it stands now, are we unable to do this?
I have great reservations about this. l think that we should be looking at all of our
operations in Public Works and elsewhere and doing everything we can that comes
under our purview as a Council, whether it's at budget or during the year, to make
sure that they're doing what needs to be done.
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If every time we see something that we don't like that we feel it's inefficient in any of
the departments, whether it be Public Works or Parks or anything else, are we going
to pull it out and make another division?
Of course I support environmental issues and management--I have all my life. But I
have serious questions whether this is going to accomplish what the author and the
committee wish to do.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Further discussion, Members? I saw Mr. Pontanilla first, so Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
You know, I had reservations earlier in regards to this particular issue about what,
what comes to my mind was the question that was brought to our Department of
Public Works and Environmental Management Director at the Committee meeting.
And basically, he told us that, you know, he supported such a move. He's the guy
that's doing the work. He's the guy that should know the best.
By doing the split--and I say split--you're looking at two departments rather than an
additional division. So based on his recommendation, and, and I guess it will
improve the efficiency of the Department having highways/engineering in one, one
area and, and waste management in the other area. You know, you're going to have
the expertise on both sides.
So I'm fully in support of the, the move in regards to putting this on the ballot.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First, I want to thank Ms. Tavares for bringing this forward. I think this is an important
discussion that should remain in these chambers to be dealt with by the people who
have been entrusted with the work that we get paid to do and allow the public to
provide their feedback because if it goes to the ballot, then we're basically passing off
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that responsibility on to the public who, by the way, really don't take, and we all know
it, they don't take the time because they're busy working, remember, the two and
three jobs that we talk about in all the other discussions that we have--and that's why
they elect us to take this on.
So based on that, Mr. Chair, just that alone brings me to ask the other questions,
some of 'em which were asked to Mr. Fred Schwettmann that testified this morning.
And what he provided for us in his responses were in the short period of time that
they had to look at this, with the lack of information that they were provided, including
the very letter, this communication wasn't even in front of them.
On top of the fact that they were absent of any type of auditory audit information
regarding the Department, without any type of performance measures. And, by the
way, has this body done any type of performance measure specific to the
Department's makeup? And if we haven't had that and provided that in-depth
discussion of the functionality of the body based on its current management, then
how can we expect the public to measure a performance that we who spend our
time, our hours, our days, our weeks, are lives in this chamber doing what we're
supposed to do? They expect us to do that.
The Charter Commission process that goes every ten years provides a
sixteen-month period to discuss these types of issues. One of 'em was to discuss
merely a name which got added on and was approved--no functionality changes, a
name.
And now we're talking about breaking it up without the information that was provided,
which, by the way, many Members of this body who have already spoken in favor of
this in other issues, asked for the very information that's absent in this one, with
exception to the fact that this is a very sizeable department. No dispute--it's a big
department.
But until this body exercises its authority to do the check and balance and make sure
that it's being managed adequately, to make sure that they've come forward to us to
ask for the necessary resources to provide the services that the public demand of this
Department and the divisions contained within, how can we go ahead and split it up
not knowing what the results going to come out to be; and, more importantly, the
consequence of us taking this action, putting it on the ballot, with an almost assured
response of "Yes," because we all know 85 to 90 percent of the things go on the
Charter amendment are going to get approved, and then come back and figure out
that, you know, what, by the way the body that pushed this forward didn't do some
sort of analysis to see that, like Member Carroll has stated in his remarks, which I
agree on, that we really know that what we're asking for is going to come out to the
desired result, and that is to have more efficiencies.
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We don't have any information that show us that this action will provide more
efficiency on top of the manpower that Member Johnson brings up. Are we going to
be able to hire people?
Too many open ends; to many loose ends. Things that we, as a body who got
elected to do the work, are supposed to answer or look for the answers to provide so
that we can make sound decisions.
I will not be supporting this, this recommendation or this proposal, specifically, the
motion on the floor. Five weeks in front of a Cost of Government Commission and a
few meetings in front of this Council, to me, doesn't match the, the depth of
discussion that should go into the restructuring of our County government. It
deserves more; it demands more; and it's up to us to answer that demand.
And until we can show that this is a structural issue, we must first take on the
management issue. And until we have that information in front of us, I do not believe
this is in the best interest of the County.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me—thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I've listened quite intently to both sides of the issue. And, at this particular time, I am
comfortable in being able to support the resolution.
This Department continues to grow as the demands of the County continues to grow,
and we've continuously asked them to perform their responsibility. We've tried in
every aspect to provide them with the tools necessary to do their job. That job has
become overwhelming at this particular point in time, which is why we go through the
growing pains; we go, go through the various consent decrees; we go through the
various demands of the various sections of this particular Department. The time has
come for us to allow them the opportunity not only to function as they are designed to
function, but give them the opportunity to do the delivery of service; give them the
opportunity to develop the programs needed to make the Department more
functionable.
This body, Chairman, the County Council, prior to becoming a County Council, the
old days—five members. Why was there a need to expand that body? The time was

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 99

right, the issues were relevant for the expansion so that a greater concentration could
be focused in on the delivery of services for the County, for the entire County.
The Department's too big. It needs to be workable. And unless we work and support
the resolution, I'm not sure we've got the luxury of time to continue to allow the
Department to continue operating as it is now. If you're looking for efficiency
measures, it's called this resolution being passed.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Each one of you has spoken once. I will allow Chairman Molina the concluding
remarks as the Committee Chairman that has brought this forward. And before that, I
will just give you my points since I missed June, the June 8 decision-making day, just
to explain my vote that I will be casting.
But each Member has one more opportunity to share their comments, by Council
Rules, regarding this issue. Is there any other Member that would like to speak for
their second and final opportunity? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you for the second and final opportunity.
I think that we've seen our County grow for sure. The points that Mr. Mateo bring up
are very salient to this discussion.
At one time, I think we mentioned in Committee, at one time, the Public Works
Department was also responsible for parks and recreation, well, not--parks.
Recreation was a function of the Housing and Human Concerns Department. And as
our community grew and our, our government grew, they found, at that time, it
necessary to break off the Parks Department to formulate a Parks Department as it is
today.

I think that we have seen in all of our committees, issues that have come up--and I'll
point a couple of them out; namely, in solid waste. We have challenges with the
landfill. We have challenges with wanting to do recycling, curbside recycling. We
have challenges in waste-to-energy projects. These, all of these things are pertinent
current challenges that we're facing as a community.
We also have, thank goodness, we've had a very good Waste Management Division
in Public Works because we are ahead of the curve as far as maintaining our
wastewater systems so that we can eliminate or lessen the chances of disastrous
breakdowns occurring as we saw in other areas in our State.
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And each year we see huge amounts of money being dedicated to our sewer system
so that we can stay or feel comfortable and confident that we have a Wastewater
Division that functions very, very well.
If we want to see some of these programs move forward in our County, they will get
there eventually; but, they'll get there eventually because of the way we have our, our
Department set up now.
The present Director of Public Works cannot spend the time needed for each of the
divisions and also the time spent here, too, but for each of the divisions in order to
those works done.
Traffic is a, is a, a challenge here. Bridges are deteriorating. We need to address
rebuilding those bridges. We have so many infrastructure-types of concerns that
need to be addressed throughout our County to expect one person to oversee all of
that, I think is unreasonable.
As far as finding people to run this Department, I think that part of the detraction of
applying for or being interested in being the Director of Public Works--and I salute
Mr. Arakawa for stepping forward to do this--is because of this huge span of control.
I think we also mentioned in Committee that the County of Kauai is having a terrible
time trying to find someone to head their Public Works Department because their
span of control is even larger than ours.
So I think when you get it into manageable structural pieces of an organization, you
will find the people who will come out that will want to help and work in that particular
area.
We cannot take this proposal and make an ordinance. Our Charter says the only
way we can establish another department is to establish a department by Charter. I
wish we didn't have that. In fact, the City and County of Honolulu doesn't have it in
their Charter. This body, or our equivalent body, is the one who decides what kind of
the departments there are, and how many, and how they're set up. But our Charter
has it so that we have to take it to the Charter process, which means that the voters
vote on it.
And, yes, 85 percent of what's presented at the Charter passes. The last time there
was a Charter Commission, there were several things that didn't pass. I'll remind
people that there were a number of initiatives that did not pass in the last Charter
go-around. So I think that our, our folks, when they're looking at it, yes, they're
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trusting us to discuss this thoroughly. They're trusting us to use our best judgment
because we know the operations of government better than they do.
And if, you know, I take that trust very seriously. And if I thought there was another
way that would be better than this, I would have proposed it. But I think we have
gotten to the period in our time in our development here in Maui County that this is
the proper way to go about doing things.
As far as performance measurements and all of that stuff, that can come through
later with the departments themselves. We're set up as a program budget. Our
budget's supposed to reflect these performance measures, and we can hold them
accountable--and this body holds them accountable for that.
So, Mr. Chair, I, I do urge Members to, to consider that we have matured to the point
in time where this will help the community more than our present structure.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Members--Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, for my second and final time.
I think that Member Tavares brings up some really excellent points.
And I think that the individuals that are already in many of the positions may just shift
over, at least in the top management level. So I think that it's workable.
I do believe that at this point what is happening is there's a certain level of burnout.
When you have stress, when you have many weighty issues that you have to
answer, you know, even during the budget, there are many hours before this body
answering questions, being accountable. And I think that part of the role of the
Council--and I, if I'm not mistaken, Mr. Arakawa is the one that is always on the hot
seat. When it comes to deficiencies, the buck stops at his door. And if he's asking
for our assistance in at least having some modicum of control and also the ability to
respond to some of the criticisms that members of this very body launched at him, I
think that we need to give him and any other department head that ability.
If we don't move forward, as was said by Councilmember Mateo, I think we just get
stuck sometimes in a rut. Change is a frightening thing. Being in the status quo is
always more comfortable. Taking action is sometimes not without risk.
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But, at this point, I believe Mr. Arakawa and the people that he serves with have
been in their positions long enough to know what is workable and what is not
workable. And I believe that they deserve that opportunity to at least be supported
by this Council because they are the people in the trenches; they are the people who
get criticized when things don't get done, and the vehicles don't get removed from the
side of the road, and the landfill's too high, and the trash bags are sticking in the
trees; and Aunty sewer has backed up.
So those are the issues that I think he deals with on a daily basis, and I don't envy
him his position because he many times, and a lot of his key people that he works
with, are always on the firing line, and it's not really pleasant.
So I'm going to be supportive of what I feel that Department is asking for. They know
best, and I also trust that the public will do their best in at least understanding the
issues and try to make an intelligent decision in supporting our Department.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I think one of the things that I just thought of right now is that, you know, we, we,
we're looking at splitting a department that's handling three major functions: the
highways and engineering, one component; wastewater, another component; and
solid waste, the third component.
I, I remember asking if we could have like, say, a second or third deputy in the
Department, but it was told that a department can have only one deputy. It would
have been nice to have, you know, additional two or three deputies to handle the
major function in, you know, Public Works Department and Environmental
Management, then it would become more manageable to run the Department, or for
the Director to run the Department, having these three deputies as experts in their
fields.
Question for Mr. Moto in regards to what I just said. Is it possible to have two or
three deputies in one department?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to provide a response at this time?
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CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Councilmember Pontanilla is correct in his observation that State Civil Service law
under the Hawaii Revised Statutes does not provide for more than one deputy to a
department head.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to make that comment as another alternative if we
could somehow. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank you for that.
Any other Member wishes to speak for their second and final opportunity before the
Chair gives just his comments so that you and the public understands my vote, and
then I will allow Mr. Molina to be able to speak last on the motion?
Okay. Before I--yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In, in regards to being Civil Service, is there a way to
amend that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond to the question?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. It would re--Mr. Chairman, it would require action by the
State Legislature to amend the statute.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Before I share my com--very short comments, Members, I, I think we need to ask
Mr. Moto just a few questions.
Is your response to Mr. Pontanilla's question, Mr. Moto, in the sense--I, I thought it
was that if we looked at a second deputy, the issue was that it could not be an
appointed position, but would need to be a Civil Service position. That is, would
that--is that not the case?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. However, in that case, my understanding is that under
the Civil Service classification, it would not be entitled a "deputy," and that person
would not, by, by definition a deputy is someone who is authorized to step into the
shoes of the department if the department head is absent or cannot function. And,
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for that reason, the non-appointed person, the civil servant would have to be
someone who would, whose position would fall, would have to be classified within the
existing position classification scheme of the Civil Service as it is reviewed by the
Department of Personnel Services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment.
So let, let me just ask, ask you a follow-up question since it's quite interesting that
State Department of Transportation has three deputies; Department of Land and
Natural Resources, I believe, has three or four deputies that serve as the director; so
the State has exempted themselves from this law that is, as it relates to the counties.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yes. If I, if I remember correctly, there are separate Civil
Service laws for, that apply to the different aspects of government. So there's one
that there are some unique provisions that apply--for example, the City and County of
Honolulu, and then to jurisdictions that I think that are, actually, it's not--and then,
then to the neighbor island Counties.
And then there's, again, I'm, I'm doing this off the top of my head, but I believe there
are also separate Civil Service sections relating to the State government.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Because it has always been my understanding that the structure of local government
for Counties in the State of Hawaii, the Charter can supersede State law as it regards
to the structure of the government by Constitution of the State revised 1978.
And, and maybe that's one issue that, you know, we might need to ask our sister
Counties to consider whether or not State law has no jurisdiction on the structure of
County government that the Constitution recognizes is established through a Charter,
which we are considering revising this, this afternoon.
My other question to you is, you know, Ms. Anderson brought up a possible scenario
of providing in second reading if this passes forward today, the ability to change the
title of the Department. I consider that a major change. What is your comment and
advice to the body this afternoon regarding that so that the Members can make the
appropriate adjustments or considerations prior to us voting on the motion that is
before us?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman, I'm not aware of any. Unlike the situation with
ordinances and the passage of ordinances on two readings, I am not, on the top, off
the top of my head, aware of any case law on, with regard to the review of Charter
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amendments on two readings. I'm not saying that there is, there are no case
decisions. I'm just saying that at this time, I'm not aware of any.
Given the nature of the matter on the agenda, and the fact that it is a Charter
amendment proposal, my assumption and advice is that the, the resolution that's
adopted at second reading be, as much as possible, in accord with that, that's, with
the resolution that's adopted at first reading; and that if there are any changes at all,
that they be limited to essentially nonsubstantive technical matters.
In the event that substantive changes are made and to some extent, it, it will be up to
this body to decide what it considers to be substantive. I, there's not much in the way
of guidance that I can give you. Then the more conservative approach would be to
take that revised version and then make sure that it's subject to two readings in order
to satisfy Char--Charter Section 14-6, paragraph 1.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your verbal comment this afternoon. I, I, I, I
wish I had the opportunity to, to provide you with that question earlier. But since
Ms. Anderson provided a potential scenario, I wanted the Members to be very clear
of how we will proceed since we don't--it's not part of the normal business of our
normal Council meeting. So thank you for your comment.
The Chair's comments to, to just explain my position. Again, you are well aware that
on June 6, I did participate with you and, of course, our Chairman, due to time
constraints, recessed to June 8. And I had requested excussion from that meeting to
attend the State Land Use Commission on Lanai regarding Manele Project District
and the use of our one and only aquifer and its waters for various development
purposes.
So I'm just going to share you with my thoughts and, obviously, you folks have had
great discussion.
And I thank Ms. Tavares, first, to bring up the subject; and Mr. Molina, of course, for
allowing the discussion regarding this particular proposal.
It is my opinion, Members, that before we look at changing structure, there should be
some assurance that we have reviewed the management and systems of the
Department to see whether or not that is where the operational problems lie.
And it was, it was always one of my goals to have, every year, audits of various
departments so that we could rely on something based on an analysis that it is not a
management problem anymore, and it's not a system problem anymore, but it is truly
a structural problem that needs to be adjusted.
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And so that was my hope that we would have audited the Department of Public
Works. Years ago, we audited a component of Public Works, as you can--Members
that sat on the Council then can recall, regarding composting and green waste. And
it was just those one components of the Department of Public Works.
Also, as part of the system and management, I would have hoped we had, would
have had enough time to discuss again with, with respect, my disagreement with
Corporation Counsel that State law has jurisdiction over the structure of our County
through our Charter. And I believe that we have the authority to create additional
deputies as it relates to the operations of our various standing departments.
Maybe one of the things that might be in the future a tool that assist this body and our
community regarding department heads and deputies to try and assure the
community of performance and delivery of services, is the advice and consent role
that our sister County in the City and County of Honolulu utilizes prior to the Mayor
being able to sit his various directors. The Managing Director goes before the
Council; the Council has a public meeting and then provides advice and finally
consent to allow that person to be the Managing Director. Our Charter limits us
currently to the Prosecuting Attorney, Corporation Counsel, as well as the Water
Director.
Our people have chosen our various certain Commissions to do the hiring and firing
of various department heads: Civil Service, Police, Fire. But maybe with Parks,
Public Works, Housing and Human Concerns, maybe the Council should have the
authority of advice and consent of nominees; and if Council does not give its consent,
then that nomination, or, excuse me, that nominee does not then sit as a director.
But that is something that we haven't had the opportunity to review as part of an
option to address the issues of deficiency and delivery of performance.
Secondly, it has always been my position regarding representative form of
government that we are the ones that choose to be in these seats to make those
hard decisions. And it is my hope that should this not work out, the answer is going
to be, "Blame the voters. They made the choice." We sit in this position, the Mayor
sits in his position, and his directors that he has chosen sits in those positions. We
should be the ones taking the responsibility and accountability of whether or not the
County performs, not the voters. We do this day in and day out.
I'm sure I could say a lot more, but I just wish to have outlined, generally outlined my
concerns that, at this point in time, I wish I had an audit that I could hold up and say
we have checked and this is the findings of a professional consultant, and it is not
systematic and it is not management. I believe that is where the problem lies.
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And, therefore, at this time, with all respect to all of you, Members, I will not be
supporting the motion on the floor because I am not convinced that it is structural. I
am convinced it is management and systematic that is the issue at hand.
So thank you very much to allow me just to share why I'm going to be voting the way
I am.
And now allow Mr. Molina, as our Chairman of our Committee, to provide the final
comment on this motion. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman; and, and thank you all for your
comments. Isn't representative government great?
First of all, I want to tell the world that Mr. Arakawa has a very, very tough job with
the Public Works and Environmental [sic] Department. I mean it is a very large and
unique animal that has very, very complex issues to deal with and complex
responsibilities that range a lot with health and safety issues, sanitation, wastewater,
traffic, along with dealing with matters having to do with subdivision approvals; many,
many things--recycling, composting. I mean it, its grown up.
And, you know, I'm glad Mr. Mateo sort of jogged my memory when he mentioned
the, the days of Board of Supervisors. Mr. Chair, I don't know if you can recall--you
probably can.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It was your uncle that headed the Board's Committee on Public Works,
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: In those--you hit it on the head, Mr. Chair. In those days, the
Board of Supervisors were department heads as well. So it just goes to show you
how Maui County has grown immensely. So maybe this could be a case of changing
with the times.
So for me, Mr. Chairman, I, I, I look at this matter as, yes, maybe we don't have all
the information some of us would want to have. And, yes, there is some justification
to that. There was an audit done, as you had mentioned earlier, on a portion of the
Department, but not the whole Department. But that, that's a reflection of how large
this Department is. It's immense. And, and no disrespect to the other departments,
but when you look at what, you know, Director Arakawa has to deal with, it's quite
immense.
So for me, that is why I've given consideration for this matter to be considered by the
voters. It's all a matter of how you look at it. I think all of us want the best intentions
for the Department. It's just a matter of what mechanism we would like to use.
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So for me, Mr. Chairman, I will maintain my support for this matter to be put on the
ballot for the voters to decide. And should this matter pass out of first reading, then
we'll have another go-around at it.
And in the meantime, if there are ways the Department or through our staff we can
get additional information to try and substantiate whether this is a structural or a
management problem, then this may, you know, help add to the cause of putting this
on the ballot, or maybe it could have the opposite effect to justify why maybe it
shouldn't be on the ballot.
So, at this point, Mr. Chairman, I will maintain my support for this proposal.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments; and, again, I express my appreciation for
your work as our standing committee chair.
Members, the motion before you is to pass on first reading a resolution proposing an
amendment to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui regarding the Department
of Public Works and . . . and Environmental Management to the Department of
Public Works and establishing a Department of Environmental Management. That is
what is before you, as well as the housekeeping filing of communication.
The Chair will be calling for the vote. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO,
MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
AND
TAVARES.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no." The Chair votes no.
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER
KANE,
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.

VICE-CHAIR

CHAIR HOKAMA: For the record, we have Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, and the Chairman voting
no. We do have six "ayes", the motion passes and this will be forwarded to the next
scheduled Council meeting for second and final reading.
Okay, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that is RESOLUTION NO. 06-61.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-69

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-62 , entitled "PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, PERTAINING TO ESTABLISHING AN AFFORDABLE HOUSING
FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-62, from Councilmember Michael J.
Molina, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-69 AND
THE FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-69. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We got another tough one to deal
with here.
First of all, your Committee approved the resolution on June 8, proposing a Charter
amendment to establish an Affordable Housing Fund. If approved, this matter would
be placed on the election ballot for the electorate to decide on setting aside 2 percent
of real property tax for the purpose of creating this fund which we designated for
affordable housing and other related issues. Potentially, the fund could generate
over $3 million a year.
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Your Committee also invoked a sunset clause which would allow for the collection of
revenue for the fund starting from Fiscal Year 2008 through Fiscal Year 2011.
And like the previous item we had discussed, because this is a proposed Charter
amendment, a minimum of six votes will be needed for this measure to advance to
second and final reading.
So with that being said, I have more comments to add at a later point in this
discussion. I would like to open up the floor for comments from my colleagues.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Molina.
Members, you have the opportunity to speak on the motion. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I'll be, I'll be supporting the resolution, Chairman. I support the need for dedicated
revenue sources that would be specifically earmarked for affordable housing needs
for--on Maui County.
A dedicated revenue source will make all the difference between affordable housing
units being built, and perhaps not the most popular thing to do in supporting the need
to send this to the voters to make that decision, but I think it's one that we all share
in. Affordable housing is not this Council's issue only. It is all of the residents of
Maui County is impacted by the lack of affordable housing.
And in one of the conferences that I just attended in Sacramento just couple of
weeks ago, Chairman, the focus of that . . . of that conference dealt with working with
municipalities and local governments in recognizing the need to develop dedicated
sources of revenues in addressing the affordable housing needs.
My preference in today's discussion is, is definitely for us it will be a lot easier to do
the ordinance versus going through this particular process because the ordinance
would allow us the additional flexibility. And for us to be able to be inclusive in our
total concerns, it's just an easier process.
But I think the urgency for us to come up and make that continued commitment in
meeting the affordable needs of this County as this body has continued to
demonstrate in the last number of years, I will be supporting the, the measure, and I
ask them to do the same.
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Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Originally, I had thought that the ordinance would be a little bit more manageable and
perhaps we might be able to, I guess, amend it more easily if we found that there
were deficiencies in the way that this was operating.
However, I believe that much in the way that the State acted on the Legacy Lands
Act, it's a statement; and it's a statement, I think, on the part of the public that much
in the way that we put aside money for open space and important lands, we're also
saying, or the public, when they vote, will say, "This is important to us. This is
something that we feel very strongly about." And I think that it is important for people
on an issue particularly like this that is so critical to them, to be able to have that
voice in the form of their vote.
So I fully expect this will pass as a Charter amendment because it is something that I
think the majority of people really recognize as a serious social problem. And I will
support this.
I also want to thank Councilmember Molina for again adding to the toolbox because I
think there are many things that are moving forward, but the more opportunities we
have to solve a lot of our critical problems in our communities, and this is one of the
most serious, I think the better off we are.
So I will be supporting this, Mr. Chair.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As I was the only one in Committee who voted no on this, I want to clarify that since
The Maui News didn't.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 23, 2006
Page 112

1, too, feel that it's more appropriate as an ordinance. We are elected by the general
public and to do their business. And I just think that a ordinance gives us more
flexibility, gives us the opportunity to adjust and make changes should it be
necessary.
As 1 mentioned before, it's very possible we're going to have a Charter amendment
on the ballot this year that will address capping property assessments and property
tax rates. And we don't know yet how that's going to affect us in the bigger picture.
So that was my primary reason for voting no, because I think that we can do this
faster ourselves.
But, and as a matter of fact, Mr. Chairman, if we had the will of this Administration
behind us, we could reactivate an affordable housing revolving loan fund and go out
and build the affordable housing right now. By the end of this year, we could have
something, something going, you know. When this, this ordinance, this Charter
amendment's only going to be just, you know, words on paper. But it takes the will of
everybody within the County to make that happen.
The County's done it in the past very successfully. It wasn't until the Lingle
Administration that County government decided they were not going to build housing
for the moderate- to low-income residents of our County. So we already have the
tools in place.
And, and I hope that once we get finished with Mr. Mateo's Committee, their
Workforce Housing Policy, which, you know, I'm grateful that it's happening and I
think it's a fabulous ordinance that he's worked on. I know we still have more work to
do on it. And it will be helpful to have that; but, again, that all depends on
cooperation with developers and it's only a percentage and none If them really want
to build, you know, 50 percent and below or even 100 percent and below, which I
might add the majority of our population make 100 percent or below.
So that was my main reason for not supporting this as a Charter amendment.
There's also the question that's up in the air, Mr. Chair, and that is who are the voters
out there? We only get less than 30 percent of our population who are eligible to
vote at the polls. Are they all homeowners? We don't know that. Are they interested
in giving a portion of their tax base to the less fortunate in our County? We don't
know that either.
And I, I do know that, yeah, statistically, somewhere in the neighborhood of 80,
85 percent of all Charter amendments do get passed, but we're not certain of that in
this case because we're not really sure who that voter base is. And my fear is that
this could be turned down. And if it's turned down, it's going to be real hard for this
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Council to come up with that fund on our own and justify that, "Well, the voters voted
against it, and so what? Let's go ahead and do it by ordinance." We could even do it
just, you know, by annual budget allocations.
So that was my main reasoning behind it, Mr. Chairman. But I am going to respect
the majority of the body on this issue and vote accordingly.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you before I give you again my,
just since I was not able to be at the June 8 meeting, my, just some comments on
how and why I'll be voting my way. And then allow, of course, Mr. Molina his ability
to be the last person to comment on the motion.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. I'll keep it brief.
I believe that an ordinance mechanism is going to be better serving for the
community in the short medium as well as long-term. I believe that we all support
affordable housing. In our efforts, in our budgetary efforts, this body had
demonstrated increasing budgetary appropriations towards the affordable housing
issues that we face.
So I will continue to support doing that, and I believe that the will of the individuals on
this sitting Council, as well as future sitting Councils, as well as collectively, will also
have the wherewithal to support that and I think to demonstrate that we'll give them
the opportunity by ordinance to continue their efforts.
So I will not be supporting this as far as being a Charter amendment, and look
forward to anything that comes forward as far as ordinance form.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you?
Okay, having none, before I recognize Mr. Molina for his concluding remarks, again, I
wish I was able to be with you June 8 to share my thoughts regarding this proposal.
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I believe I have been very consistent through the years, Members, that I believe this
is a legislative issue at this time and that the Council, through the Charter, uses the
ordinance venue to take care of legislation.
I have always looked at the Charter as being one that provides broad general
parameters, as well as the structure of our government, and that it places the
responsibility of the Council to then develop the laws and legislation to implement
those general policies.
Regardless of the outcome of this proposal and should it pass, it will still be
dependent upon legislation for this to be implemented. And so we are looking at
either, either additional time before this can take effect. And, and it is interesting
because in legislation is where you put the sunsets normally, normally.
Of course, Members, we are well aware of the many ordinances we already have in
the Code dealing with housing. We have revolving funds for rentals; we have
revolving funds for home, first-time home buyers that we just recently supported the
efforts of Mr. Molina, as well as Mr. Mateo's support.
We have increased exemptions. We have increased, ah, reduced tax rates for
residential. We have done many things to address affordable issues.
And I appreciate Mr. Mateo's comment that he shared since he, you know, he has
and Mr. Molina has definitely gone and seeked out as much information as possible
by attending conferences and see how others of our peers and colleagues have
addressed this problem.
I will just share with you that two nights ago, I had the opportunity to listen to
Mr. Paul Brubaker at the general membership meeting of the General Contractors
Association. And as I understood his comments, we are, have reached the peak of
the cycle, current cycle; and that prior to this last four years of, in his words, the
25 percent growth, which have created the separation between what our people can
earn and what our people can afford, that if I recall his words correctly, and I'm trying
to get a hard copy to share that information with you, that the earlier four years,
"We're looking at zero, zero, zero, zero." And then because of the great increases
over the last four years, it has put a tremendous stress since earning has not kept up
with valuation, as well as his comment that he believes the American public will now
be looking at other options than homeownership and real property for its investment
purposes.
Stating that, as well as my, again, consistent view of how we look at the Charter, I will
support any legislation for a bill for an ordinance to get this enacted quickly; but,
again, as with the other, I do not believe this is, at this point in time, we should be
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legislating through the Charter. Maybe the question should have just been, "Should
there be an affordable housing fund?" on the ballot.
So I appreciate, and, again, you know, that's why the people choose nine of us. And
whether or not we have nine different points of view or just one point of view, that is
part of democracy and the representative form of government; and it has its merits
and, of course, at times, we can agree we have our shortcomings. But it is the best
thing we got in the world in this form of government.
So, again, to Mr. Molina, I appreciate the effort you have put forward; the ability for
discussion; and the ability of this body to make a decision this afternoon.
Stating that, Mr. Molina, please, your final comments on the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. Thank you for your
comments, and to all of my fellow colleagues.
This particular item has generated some very passionate and, and emotional
discussion because it's such a tough, tough issue to deal with. And, and, for me,
personally, I've always felt that, you know, there, there are things that we have to
sometimes take out to the voters. And, ironically, we still have to take a vote today.
Yes, we're elected by the people, but we are taking a vote on something.
So either way you look at it, we have to make a decision; and the decision here today
is whether to let the people participate with us or is we do it alone as a nine-member
body.
And for those that may, may not favor a Charter amendment proposal, I, I can safely
say that you are still committed to addressing this housing crisis. So I think the, the
public needs to know that, that, you know, I can safely say all nine of us are totally
committed to addressing this problem, as evidenced by some of the bold initiatives
this body has taken: the Rental Assistance Fund; the First-Time Home Buyer's Fund;
the Workforce Housing Policy that is soon to come.
So I think one testifier really hit the nail on the head, if you will. He said this Council
in 2006 has taken this, the bull by the horns and has wrestled with it and it's still
wrestling with it.
So, Mr. Chairman, you know, I just would like to add that, you know, for everyone's
information, Oahu is considering this. It will be on their ballot. I believe their Charter
Commission has decided to put this issue on the ballot. I believe they set--setting
aside a percentage of their real property tax for their voters to consider.
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So the reason I called for the vote is there's a lot of people out there who would like
to participate. And I, for me, it's just out of respect for them, those who would like to
participate, that we put this to vote ourselves and decide if we want to let them join in
with us or we just do it ourselves. So it's just a matter of, again, of we doing it
ourselves or letting the electorate out there join us.
And so for me whatever the outcome of this vote here today if it advances or it dies, I
don't think it really dies. It just gets temporarily set back, and we look at using
another tool, if you will. I think Member Johnson made the analogy of a tool. Well,
this is exactly what it is, a tool. It takes several tools to build a house, and it takes
several tools to tackle a problem like this as well, Mr. Chairman.
And Mr. Mateo alluded to the various conferences that many of us have attended.
And one of the underlying themes of every conference was full participation in the
community, not just only on the backs of government, but help from the private
sector, faith-based groups. You name it.
Look at what's happened just recently, the formation of a community land trust, which
a, a dedicated fund like this would fit naturally with.
So, again, just to close my comments, I want to thank everybody for their input. I, I
admire all of your comments. And let's take the vote and whatever happens,
happens and we move on.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Again, thank you for your willingness to bring
this through your Committee and your, under your chairmanship.
Members, the motion before you is first reading of a resolution "PROPOSING
AMENDMENTS TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983),
AS AMENDED, PERTAINING TO ESTABLISHING AN AFFORDABLE HOUSING
FUND", as well as the filing of the communication. Stating that, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

AYE.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

AYE.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

AYE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

NO.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Roll call.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that request, Mr. Molina.
Mr. Clerk, will you please call the roll so that we can have a vote count.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michelle Anderson.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Damn P. Kane.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Danny A. Mateo.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael J. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

AYE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Charmaine Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember, excuse me.
Vice-Chair Robert Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

AYE.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:

Chair G. Riki Hokama.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

NO.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are six "ayes" and three "noes."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, the motion passes. This will move on to the next scheduled meeting of the
Council, I believe for July 7.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
With respect to Committee Report 06-69, the resolution just adopted is
RESOLUTION 06-62.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the business of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, I know it's been a long day and you have worked very hard, and the Chair
definitely appreciates the dedication, as well as your comments regarding the affairs
of the community and this County.
We are under "Announcements." And is there anyone that would like to volunteer
first or shall the Chair just go down the line?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You can start.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares, thank you.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of June 23, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 3:38 p.m.
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